



REDESIGNING PUBLIC SAFETY

K-12 Schools

Authors

Scarlet Neath, M.P.P.

Hilary Rau, J.D.

Acknowledgments

Kim Shayo Buchanan, J.D., J.S.D.
Jo Buckley, M.Ed.
Marquise Carter
Eric Cumberbatch, M.Ed.
Eugene Ebron, M.Ed.
Don'te Franklin, M.P.A.P.
Lydia Imani, M.A.
Rashad James, J.D.
R. Nicole Johnson-Ahorlu, Ph.D.
Ajua Kouadio, M.A.
Max Markham, J.D.
Charlotte Resing, J.D.
Evan Riddick, M.A.
Sarah Beth Weintraub

CPE also thanks Justin McCarroll for his research assistance, as well as Dan Losen of UCLA, Kristin Henning of Georgetown University, and Stephanie Shaw of the Council of State Governments for sharing their expertise with us during the development of these recommendations.

This report and a companion brief are available at policingequity.org/school-safety.

Published May 2023

Redesigning Public Safety: K-12 Schools is the latest in a series of public safety white papers to be produced by the Center for Policing Equity (CPE); in recent months, CPE has also released white papers on mental health emergency response and traffic safety. The fourth paper in the series, concerning substance use, will be published in the coming months.

Taken together, these resources address critical public safety issues that typically receive politicallymotivated, ill-informed, or simply too little attention, but are central to any vision of public safety redesign that will be meaningful, lasting, and equitable. People closely engaged in these areas of work have long had little choice but to adopt patchwork approaches to limited effect, with the best of intentions but little access to the resources necessary to build the systems of care these needs call out for.

The politically expedient solution in each of these areas has for decades been to increase the presence of armed police officers. As our white papers demonstrate, however, officers are not trained for tasks that call for evidence-led systems of care, and rather than provide lasting solutions, increasing the number of armed officers increases the burden on Black and Brown communities that are already living with persistently inequitable policing and its consequences.

Failing to provide those systems of care is a form of active disinvestment. Without them, armed school resource officers (SROs) are often the only resource for children in K-12 classrooms who face trouble at school or at home, and thus can be seen as a comforting presence; this can also be said of officers responding to a call for service–when compassionate professionals bring their best to critical situations, those they have helped are often grateful.

CPE looks well beyond individual officers, however, and studies the policies, procedures, and culture that placed those officers in those situations and has for so long created the unjust, ineffective, and unequal policing that the organization was founded to address. Across the board, the data show that shrinking policing's footprint while also investing in appropriate systems of care is the only way to build public safety systems that are just, fair, and equitable, for all.

This is why we never recommend change for change's sake; the structures currently in place must be replaced, not merely deconstructed, if public safety redesign is to be successful. The recommendations in all of our white papers describe a vision that is science-led, holistic, and provides a blueprint for the future, not a one-stop shop for unfounded panaceas.

Our white papers detail the harms of the status quo, lay out what action can be taken to successfully increase public safety, and suggest alternate approaches that are supported by science and in every case, recommendations are developed in consultation with a wide and representative body of stake-holders. In our schools, the evidence is clear that investing in systems other than law enforcement is what makes children safe.

CPE is very proud to be able to present this latest white paper. We look forward to using it as a starting point for many fruitful discussions aimed at meaningful change in the public safety systems serving our K-12 schools.

Introduction

All children deserve to feel safe in school and have meaningful opportunities to learn. Many schools use police for school safety: Approximately half of K-12 public schools have an armed police officer present.¹ But school police do not reduce school shootings or serious crime. School-based police instead routinely ticket and arrest students–especially Black and Latinx students–for misbehavior that is normal for their age. Police are trained to use force for compliance, and as documented in hundreds of reports, officers have beaten, tased, and handcuffed students, even in elementary school settings.² School-based arrests impede students' academic achievement and increase their likelihood of lawbreaking and arrest later in life.³ Reliance on police for school safety has also been linked to school staff and administrators being more likely to suspend and expel Black students. To create safe schools, policymakers and administrators should remove school-based police as part of ending surveillance and punishment of students. Instead, communities should invest in public health strategies–such as school diversion measures and restorative justice initiatives–that foster young people's development and school safety.

School policing programs originated as a response to desegregation and Black migration in urban school districts in the 1950s and 1960s.⁴ They became much more common when states took advantage of federal funding programs enacted as part of tough-on-crime policies in the 1990s.⁵ At the same time, federal legislation propelled states to enact zero tolerance policies that mandated punitive responses to certain offenses in schools.⁶ More recently, states have allocated funding for police in schools as a response to high-profile school shootings.⁷ Statistically, however, school shootings are extremely rare,⁸ and police stationed in schools do not prevent deaths from an active shooter.⁹ And officers now routinely arrest students for common misbehaviors such as talking back, texting, not following directions, fighting, threatening a classmate, vandalism, dress code violations, or taking another student's property on a dare.¹⁰

Students' experiences with punishment in school are not equitable: Disabled students,^{11*} and students who are Black,¹² Latinx,¹³ Indigenous,¹⁴ and/or LGBTQ¹⁵ are more likely than White students to be suspended and arrested. One study of 2.5 million students found that federal grants for police in middle schools increased discipline rates by 6% per year, mostly due to low-level violations.¹⁶ The same study found that discipline increased 7% more for Black students, compared to 4% for White students.¹⁷ Research has shown that this disproportionate impact cannot be explained by differences in student behavior.¹⁸

Police in schools are a serious threat to student well-being and work against the basic purpose of schools: to be safe places for learning.¹⁹ Research has documented negative mental health consequences of police exposure for Black youth, including children.²⁰ And while complete data on how often police hit, tase, or use other physical force on students are not available, a recent report documented 285 incidents of police assaults on students from 2011 through 2021–more than 80% of which were against Black students.²¹

By removing children from their learning environment and not addressing or accommodating underlying causes of behavioral issues, police enforcement in schools denies students the necessary support to learn and grow. Students who are arrested are less likely to graduate from high school²² and enroll in college²³–factors that increase their likelihood of further involvement with the criminal legal system.²⁴ Undocumented students also face serious consequences from police contact because an arrest–even if it does not lead to a conviction–can lead to a deportation or permanently block them from being eligible for legal immigration status.²⁵ Similarly, students who are suspended and expelled are more likely to drop out of school and have future contact with the criminal legal system.²⁶

POLICE IN SCHOOLS ARE A SERIOUS THREAT TO STUDENT WELL-BEING AND WORK AGAINST THE BASIC PURPOSE OF SCHOOLS: TO BE SAFE PLACES FOR LEARNING A variety of educational and public health approaches, in contrast, can equip school staff with appropriate resources to prevent disruptive behavior and keep schools safe. These approaches focus on meeting students' individual needs by developing their social-emotional skills, ensuring adequate mental health supports, and fostering a community of connectedness and belonging at school.²⁷ For example, school-based counselors are associated with increased attendance, reduced rates of suspension and other discipline, and improved graduation rates.²⁸ But such interventions are not widespread: Nearly one in three students attend schools that reported having a law enforcement officer but no schoolbased counselor, nurse, psychologist, and/or social worker.²⁹ And research has shown that schools with a greater share of Black students are more likely to use punitive discipline and less likely to use alternative practices such as restorative justice.³⁰

School safety requires investing in effective programs that reduce bullying, violence, and misbehavior that disrupts learning. It also requires ending unnecessary, inequitable, and widespread systems of police enforcement and surveillance so that students can learn without fear of criminalization or deportation. This process must include listening to students who are disproportionately impacted by punishment tactics to understand what makes them feel safe, as well as supporting teachers with training and other resources during implementation of alternative responses to misbehavior. Together, these changes can foster the sense of belonging and support necessary to keep all students safe.

The recommendations in this report guide communities, school administrators, and policymakers on how to achieve this vision of school safety. They reflect the fact that police are not equipped to, and should not, be invited to keep order in schools or address student misbehavior. They also acknowledge and aim to undo the systemic racism and ableism in the criminal legal, educational, and health care systems that often deny Black, Latinx, Indigenous, LGBTQ+, and disabled children the safe environment they need to thrive in school.



End School-Based Policing Programs

Punitive responses to student misbehavior disproportionately harm Black, Latinx, Indigenous, and LG-BTQ+ students, especially those who are disabled. And school-based policing remains widespread even as reported arrests of all children³¹ and the rate at which students report experiencing serious crime have both decreased.³² The rate at which students ages 12 to 18 reported experiencing theft, rape, sexual assault, robbery, and assault at school decreased 78% from 2009 to 2020, mirroring trends seen outside the school setting.³³

The latest available data report a total of 54,321 school-based arrests annually.³⁴ Police officers arrest Black students 2.8 times as often as White students,³⁵ and disabled students 3.3 times as often as students without disabilities.³⁶ Disabled students are also subjected to restraints at extremely disproportionate rates; the most recent data show that nearly 80% of students restrained are disabled.³⁷ Evidence shows that students of different racial groups engage in behavior like drug use at similar rates, and that systemic racism plays a significant role in funneling Black children toward punishment.³⁸ For example, one study concluded that the strongest predictors of racial disparities in harsh discipline were school-level factors like principals' perspectives on discipline.³⁹ Another study found that differences in treatment and support for Black children explained 46% of the difference in rates of suspension and expulsion, while differences in behavior explained just 9%.⁴⁰

School-based arrests are fueled in large part by school resource officers (SROs), law enforcement officers who work either part- or full-time in a school setting, as well as other officers who are stationed in schools but employed by police departments. The most recently available national data show that 39% of public elementary schools, 68% of middle schools, and 67% of high schools in the United States had SROs on campus.^{41*} Despite these officers' prevalence, there is little uniformity and specificity in their day-to-day roles and responsibilities.⁴² Many school-based police are routinely involved in behavioral issues that school staff should handle: In one 2013 study, 76% of surveyed principals with an SRO on campus reported that the officer was involved in student discipline.⁴³ And an analysis of 2010–2012 Oakland School Police data revealed that 72% of requests from schools that the police responded to were for "non-criminal conduct" or "other services"–rather than for alcohol or other drugs, property harm, or bodily harm.⁴⁴ What police spend their time on is likely shaped by which students attend the school where they are stationed: A recent survey of school-based police found that SROs in a largely White suburban school district saw their role as protecting students from external threats, while those in an urban district with a larger share of Black students perceived the threat as coming from the students themselves.⁴⁵

Available evidence documents a clear relationship among school-based police, discipline, and criminalization.⁴⁶ Schools with designated law enforcement officers arrest students at 3.5 times the rate of schools without SROs.⁴⁷ Studies have also found that increased police presence in schools leads to higher rates of referral to law enforcement for Black and Latinx students⁴⁸ and more arrests for "disorderly conduct," which could potentially include behavior such as horseplay, shouting, fighting, or disrupting class.⁴⁹ School-based police have also been found to drive "exclusionary discipline," that is, out-of-school suspensions and expulsions,⁵⁰ especially for Black students.⁵¹ Exclusionary discipline predicts students' future delinquency⁵² and involvement in the criminal legal system⁵³–meaning that this contact by school-based police exacerbates the school-to-prison pipeline, which overwhelmingly impacts Black and Latinx children. A recent study found that for Black children who experience contact with the police by the eighth grade, the odds of being arrested by age 20 were 11 times greater than for their White counterparts.⁵⁴

SROS IN A LARGELY WHITE SUBURBAN SCHOOL DISTRICT SAW THEIR ROLE AS PROTECTING STUDENTS FROM EXTERNAL THREATS, WHILE THOSE IN AN URBAN DISTRICT WITH A LARGER SHARE OF BLACK STUDENTS PERCEIVED THE THREAT AS COMING FROM THE STUDENTS THEMSELVES

The experience of simply being exposed to police in schools diminishes school safety, especially for Black, Latinx, and other vulnerable students who may feel less safe with police present.⁵⁵ This is because *feelings* of safety influence school climate–which includes a sense of belonging and connected-ness. And school climate, in turn, is closely related to behavioral issues and violence at schools.⁵⁶ A recent academic study found that students stopped by police reported greater school disengagement,⁵⁷ and a survey of young people who have been stopped by police found that students reported overall more pronounced post-traumatic symptoms when they were stopped at schools than at other locations.⁵⁸ A recent national survey of students found that nearly two-thirds supported removing police from schools; students also said they would prefer schools to invest in other supports like restorative practices, counselors, and teachers.⁵⁹

The presence of police in schools fuels unwarranted, inequitable, and lasting punishment. It also contributes significantly to the widespread failure of schools to meet their legal obligations to accommodate disabled students. The following recommendations focus on eliminating school policing in order to make schools safer for students, develop inclusive and welcoming school climates, and disrupt the many harms that stem from police contact.

THE PRESENCE OF POLICE IN SCHOOLS FUELS UNWARRANTED, INEQUITABLE, AND LASTING PUNISHMENT

1. End school-based policing and SRO programs.

Evidence on the efficacy of school-based police does not show that they improve school safety.⁶⁰ A few rigorously designed studies have shown SROs to be associated with a reduced number of recorded violent offenses in schools,⁶¹ but the effect of police on the actual frequency of fights or assaults is inconclusive. Importantly, student misbehavior that might otherwise be treated as a school disciplinary infraction is more likely to be reported as a "crime" if police are present.⁶² Several studies have shown that schools with SROs have more recorded crimes than schools without police.⁶³ One recent nationwide study of SROs, for example, showed that school-based police may contribute to fewer incidences of physical assaults and fights but were associated with an increase in gun-related offenses, including threats.⁶⁴ Other evidence, including the findings of a meta-analysis, has shown that SROs are associated with a higher number of recorded drug and weapon offenses⁶⁵ and more arrests for drug crimes.⁶⁶

Because these programs have no clear benefits to safety, drive exclusionary discipline and arrests, and negatively affect educational outcomes and school climate, dozens of cities and school districts have ended school-based police departments and SRO programs, and instead call police to school only when they are needed for a genuine emergency. Many are also redirecting funding to counselors, social workers, and other resources to support student well-being.⁶⁷

Many of these changes happened following the murder of George Floyd in 2020, so there is not much evidence about how they are impacting intended outcomes, such as racial disparities in school discipline. Some of the communities that removed police officers from schools since 2020 have reinstated them, reflecting the difficulty of implementation in some places.⁶⁸ Jurisdictions considering alternatives to school-based policing programs should be mindful that even without police on campus, school safety procedures can still perpetuate racial bias and unnecessary punishment. Removing police from schools should be part of a holistic approach to school safety that includes investments in public health approaches, regulations limiting the role of law enforcement in school discipline, and a comprehensive reexamination of the policies and training that shape how school staff interact with students to assess potential contributors to racial disparities in student discipline and referrals to police.

Examples of jurisdictions that moved to eliminate school-based policing in 2020 and 2021:

- Oakland, California. In June 2020, following nine years of advocacy by the Black Organizing Project, the Oakland City Council passed a unanimous resolution to eliminate the Oakland School Police Department.⁶⁹ Following that vote, the Black Organizing Project asked teachers to sign a pledge not to call police for student disciplinary issues, to prevent the expected increase in 911 calls.⁷⁰ Later that year, the council approved a plan to limit the circumstances in which police could be called to schools, establish a culture and climate department to retrain unsworn school security officers in restorative justice practices, and respond to student mental health crises with social workers or psychologists.⁷¹ As of October 2022, the Black Organizing Project had collaborated with the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) to implement new campus safety procedures, and the district had retrained 46 officers in restorative justice and implicit bias to provide security as "culture and climate keepers."72 From August 2021 through April 2022 (a period that included some virtual or hybrid learning⁷³) OUSD schools made 93% fewer calls to the police than in the same time frame in 2019-2020.74
- Minneapolis, Minnesota. In June 2020, the Minneapolis school board voted unanimously to end its contract with the Minneapolis Police Department.⁷⁵ Since then, the board has hired unarmed, unsworn public safety support specialists.⁷⁶ Initial evidence is promising: In the 2021–2022 school year there were 50 referrals to law enforcement, compared to an average of 324 annually in the years 2015–2020, and suspensions dropped significantly. But racial disparities in disciplinary actions, particularly for Black and Indigenous students, remain troubling.⁷⁷

- Arlington, Virginia. The Arlington School Board voted in June 2021 to remove school resource officers following the recommendations of a working group that convened for more than a year.⁷⁸ After seeking community input, the school board and the Arlington County Police Department released a new memorandum of understanding in March 2022, stipulating that the department will not be present on campuses unless requested, and that schools will handle all code of conduct violations without involving the police unless required by statute.⁷⁹
- Des Moines, Iowa. After student-led organizing drew attention to racial disparities in arrests of students, the Des Moines School District asked the Des Moines Police Department to make several changes to their school-based policing program. In February 2021, the police department responded by terminating the contract. The school district reallocated the \$750,000 saved to hire restorative practice staff; every school now has a restorative practice trainer. School-based arrests have decreased 82% district-wide in the first year of the program.⁸⁰

2. Redirect state and federal funding for SRO programs and police-school partnerships toward public health approaches.

Significant funding for police in schools is relatively recent: In 1975, just 1% of U.S. schools had law enforcement officers on campus.⁸¹ Following the 1999 mass shooting at Columbine High School, an initial \$70 million in federal funding was allocated to put police in schools in more than 300 communities nationwide.⁸² Similar state and federal action occurred after school shootings in Newtown, Connecticut,⁸³ and Parkland, Florida.⁸⁴ As of June 2021, the federal government had invested more than \$1 billion through various grant programs to subsidize the hiring of police in schools since Columbine.⁸⁵ Although federal grants are often instrumental in putting police in schools, local jurisdictions are often left to fund expensive school policing programs in their budgets after the first few years.⁸⁶

The May 2022 school shooting in Uvalde, Texas, prompted a national conversation about the efficacy of police to prevent or interrupt the kinds of extreme violence used in recent years to justify their presence in schools.⁸⁷ While high-profile school shootings of this nature typically prompt political action to fund additional officers, the failure of hundreds of law enforcement officers to intervene in the Uvalde tragedy echoes research consistently finding that armed officers do not prevent or interrupt school shootings.⁸⁸ A 2019 analysis of all school shootings from April 1999 through May 2018 concluded that there were no differences in the severity of shootings based on whether or not an SRO was present.⁸⁹ Another recent study on mass school shootings from 1980 through 2019 found that the rate of deaths was 2.83 times *greater* when an armed guard was present; the researchers theorized that this may be due to high rates of suicidality among active shooters (known as "suicide by cop").⁹⁰ And though indiscriminate mass shootings are not targeted attacks but shootings of one or two people, incidents that happen too quickly for anyone–including stationed police–to intervene.⁹¹

THE FAILURE OF HUNDREDS OF LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICERS TO INTERVENE IN THE UVALDE TRAGEDY ECHOES RESEARCH CONSISTENTLY FINDING THAT ARMED OFFICERS DO NOT PREVENT OR INTERRUPT SCHOOL SHOOTINGS Federal grants for school police have failed to achieve their intended goal. This funding should be diverted to evidence-based, trauma-informed services and support staff that better address the mental health and academic needs of vulnerable students. For example, Baltimore County Public Schools implemented a program to help school staff appropriately respond to and prevent emotional and behavioral crises, which resulted in a 56% decline in suspensions. The annual cost of the program was approximately 5% of what the school district spends on police every year.⁹²

Threat Assessment Teams

An increasing number of states have recently mandated, funded, or required police inclusion in threat assessment teams, despite a lack of evidence that these teams achieve their goals. Based on behavioral threat assessment practices developed by the U.S. Secret Service,⁹³ the teams review potential threats to school safety that are submitted to them and decide a course of action to prevent violence.⁹⁴ Teams typically include school administrators, school mental health professionals, and sometimes law enforcement. Threat assessment teams are widespread: In the 2015–2016 school year, 42% of public schools nationwide had a threat assessment team.⁹⁵

Threat assessment teams have the potential to increase punitive responses to student behavior. Model policies from states that have recently required these teams encourage reporting of a wide variety of perceived behavioral issues; Texas, for example, encourages reporting of "anything out of the ordinary."⁹⁶ Because threat assessment teams typically include police and are sometimes required by law to follow a law enforcement or disciplinary response, they have the potential to funnel a wide range of student behaviors toward punishment rather than supportive care.

There is very limited evidence about the efficacy of threat assessment teams. A recent study of implementation of Virginia's threat assessment teams—which must include police—found that 60% of reported threats involved only potential harm to self.⁹⁷ Of the remaining incidents, 43% resulted in out-of-school suspensions.⁹⁸ It also found that there were just 18 attempted "high-level" threats (including "unspecified verbal threat" and inappropriate touching) out of 21,539 analyzed referrals to threat assessment teams.⁹⁹ School authorities thwarted half of those incidents, and half were carried out to some extent—for example, by bringing a weapon to school. None of the analyzed threats involved injuries.¹⁰⁰ Additionally, no evidence exists about the extent to which threat assessment teams affected these outcomes compared to a school-based response or health intervention.¹⁰¹ The primary developer of the state's student threat assessment guidelines model led this research.¹⁰²

Though available evidence from Virginia has not shown disparities in the outcomes of threat assessment teams for disabled students or non-White students, disparities have been documented in other places. For example, in Albuquerque, 56% of all threat assessments were against students in special education and 9.6% were against Black students, despite only making up 18% and 2.6% of the student body, respectively.¹⁰³

Threat assessment teams are not an evidence-based strategy to improve school safety. They subject current and former students, as well as parents, to increased surveillance,¹⁰⁴ provide a way to circumvent policies and legal protections that govern responses to student behavior, and are likely to exacerbate punitive responses and racial disparities.¹⁰⁵ They should not be required or implemented widely. At a minimum, policymakers and school districts should regulate existing threat assessment teams by excluding incidents of self-harm from being assessed—such incidents should be evaluated by school mental health professionals. They should also exclude police from being part of such teams. School staff should follow the guidance outlined in the following section of this report to assess when to engage police in the rare cases that a reported threat has a specific and immediate threat of violence that cannot be handled by school administrators.

X

End Police Response To Routine Student Conduct Issues

Educators, community stakeholders, parents, and even law enforcement leaders agree that police are not an appropriate response to student conduct. In its 2020 guidance on school-police partnerships, for example, the International Association of Chiefs of Police states that school police "should not be involved in student discipline."¹⁰⁶ And some district attorneys are declining to prosecute school-based incidents unless they involve a serious crime.¹⁰⁷ But in reality, a wide array of norms, laws, and policies supporting the criminalization of student conduct issues means that school staff regularly call police to respond to student conduct issues even when there is not an armed police officer present on campus. According to the latest available national data, schools referred 229,470 students to law enforcement annually,¹⁰⁸ likely a severe undercount.¹⁰⁹

Black students who fear the response of police have reason to do so. An Associated Press analysis of 3,000 police use-of-force incidents on children younger than 16 found that more than 50% of those children were Black.¹¹⁰ And a 2021 analysis of Seattle Police Department's data by CPE found that police used force against Black people of all ages at more than seven times the rate against White people; this disparity was even higher when police recorded using force on children who were age 14 or younger.¹¹¹

Research by CPE's cofounder Dr. Philip Atiba Goff has shown that Black children are seen as less innocent and older than their White peers,¹¹² which may contribute to officers' biased and punitive enforcement. In a 2014 study, police officers were found to overestimate the age of 13-year-old Black boys by an average of more than four years and perceive them as more responsible for their actions than White boys of the same age. What's more, stereotypes about Black people were shown to be related to officers' use of force against children.¹¹³ A Georgetown Law Center for Poverty and Inequality study similarly found that adults view Black girls as more adult than their White peers.¹¹⁴

Schools' reliance on law enforcement to solve school discipline problems–whether or not police are stationed on campus–has contributed to the excess criminalization of children in school and associated negative consequences.¹¹⁵ In response, advocates are taking steps to limit the involvement of police in school discipline. The following strategies can help others achieve this goal by clearly articulating and restricting the circumstances in which police can be called to K-12 school campuses.

3. School districts should implement policies specifying that staff may not call the police to address student behavior unless there is an emergency.

School district policies should make clear that police involvement may not be requested in response to student behavior unless the student causes serious physical harm to students, staff, or others in the school; poses an imminent risk or serious threat of physical harm; or possesses a firearm or explosive.

School district policies should state that requesting law enforcement assistance to address student behavior is considered a last resort. They should also emphasize that schools must provide accommodations to disabled students as required by the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). Policies should make clear that the outlined restrictions to calling the police do not apply to situations involving adults in or near school grounds, including staff.

When deciding whether a situation rises to the level of police involvement, school administrators should consider factors including these:

- The student's age, developmental needs, or known trauma history.
- Whether the behavior is related to a student's disability.
- The severity of the alleged behavior and the degree of harm to people in the school, including students and staff members.
- The perspective of any harmed students.

Examples of conduct issues that should never warrant police involvement should be identified in district policies, and may include, but are not limited to the following:

- Vandalism and graffiti.
- Insubordination.
- Disturbances (including disturbing school statutes) or disruptive behavior (such as running, shouting, noise, and profanity).
- Dress-code violations, cell phone use violations (including posting a video of a fight), and any other school disciplinary violations that are not criminal offenses.
- Use or possession of controlled substances such as marijuana, cannabis, alcohol, tobacco, and nicotine products.
- Threats of harm which, in context, are clearly metaphorical (such as "I'm going to beat you up").
- Any physical violence and fighting, such as pushing, hitting, or shoving, which does not result in injury requiring medical attention.
- Any name-calling, slurs, bullying, and other verbal harassment that do not present any risk of serious physical harm.
- Mutually voluntary sexual behavior among peers of the same age.
- Losing or damaging school property.
- Taking or attempting to take another student or school staff's property without their permission.
- Truancy or tardiness.
- Forgery.
- Trespassing.
- Loitering.

SCHOOL POLICIES SHOULD MANDATE THAT PARENTS ARE NOTIFIED AND PRESENT

District policies should also define the procedures to be used when calling the police, including the circumstances under which a student is to be informed of their right to remain silent. Policies should also govern the circumstances in which police or probation officers can conduct investigatory detentions.¹¹⁷ Investigatory detentions occur when school-based police remove students from their classrooms and ask them questions that could lead to school discipline or criminal consequences for a student. They can create a power imbalance if students think they cannot leave and are unaware of the serious potential consequences of their interview. School policies should mandate that parents are notified and present before any police officer is allowed to question a student.

Except in emergencies involving a serious threat to school safety or imminent risk of serious physical harm to students or to staff that school administrators cannot resolve, districts should also require staff to receive approval from the school principal before reporting a student to law enforcement. To encourage greater accountability and fewer referrals to law enforcement, staff who summon police or who report a student to police should be required to promptly document why police response was necessary (for more on reporting requirements, see page 22).

SCHOOL OFFICIALS SHOULD RESOLVE LESS SERIOUS STUDENT CONDUCT ISSUES THAT OCCUR AT SCHOOL WITHOUT POLICE

4. Repeal laws that require school administrators to call the police for minor student misbehavior.

Because of legal barriers, some schools cannot use district policies to limit certain instances in which staff call police. Many states have laws requiring a designated school district employee to notify law enforcement of any student behavior that violates a state's criminal code,¹¹⁸ which may include laws explicitly criminalizing student conduct like disrupting a class.¹¹⁹ Other state laws require school staff to notify law enforcement for specific conduct issues, such as alcohol possession or property damage.¹²⁰

State lawmakers should repeal laws that require school employees to call the police in response to behaviors that do not pose a threat to school safety, so that school staff can address student conduct issues with internal disciplinary procedures and appropriate interventions. Some state legislatures have also implemented reforms to prevent schools from referring students to police for certain low-level issues. For example, Il-linois has prohibited schools from notifying police when students miss school¹²¹ and from contacting police to remove "disruptive students."¹²² And Virginia has removed language from the state code that educators said contributed to increasing the number of referrals; many believed it obliged them to report any potential crime, including a possible misdemeanor.¹²³

5. Decriminalize truancy, curfew violations, and other status offenses.

Police responses to student conduct issues are supported in part by laws that criminalize certain nonviolent adolescent behaviors that would be legal for adults. Known as "status offenses," these behaviors include missing school (truancy), curfew violations, and causing disorder or a disruption in school. For example, 14% of students arrested in Maryland's public schools during the 2017–2018 academic year were arrested for "disruption."¹²⁴

State policymakers should revise their statutes with an aim of eliminating these status offenses. Some behaviors that fall into status offense laws reflect real issues that should be addressed. Studies show, for example, that truancy is correlated with lower grades, increased likelihood of dropping out of high school and increased likelihood of future contact with law enforcement.¹²⁵ But arresting the student is an inequitable and counterproductive response to such behavior. Research has suggested, for example, that arrests for truancy do not have any effect on increasing school attendance, improving educational attainment, or reducing the likelihood of future lawbreaking.¹²⁶

Status offense laws are disproportionately applied to Black children¹²⁷ and their parents, and carry grave consequences, including arrest, incarceration, or deportation. In 2011, Black children were 269% more likely to be arrested for violating curfew laws (which have been shown to have no effect on reducing crime¹²⁸) than White children were.¹²⁹ And while approximately half of states have laws prohibiting the use of detention or incarceration for status offenses, probation acts as a loophole. When children are on probation, they can be detained or incarcerated for status offenses in the majority of states. Nationwide, an estimated 16.4% of children detained (that is, incarcerated) on any given day in 2019 were there because they broke a status offense rule.¹³⁰

6. Decriminalize consensual "sexting" between teenagers of similar ages.

A 2018 meta-analysis found that 14% of teenagers have sent peer-to-peer consensual nude or semi-nude photos or videos of themselves.¹³¹ Despite the prevalence of sexting, many states still use child pornography laws to prosecute teenagers for consensual sexting with same-age peers.¹³² Pediatricians have argued that consensual teento-teen sexting is a health and education issue, rather than a law enforcement issue.¹³³ And the U.S. Department of Education has advised school districts to address sexting as part of comprehensive Internet safety education.¹³⁴ State policymakers should revise these laws to prevent the criminalization of this behavior.

End surveillance strategies

Students feel safest when they are not subjected to intrusive and unnecessary monitoring and surveillance. The use of certain surveillance policies, practices, and technologies in K-12 schools has grown in recent decades: In the 2003–2004 school year, for example, 36% of schools reported using security cameras,¹³⁵ compared to 91% in 2019–2020.¹³⁶ In addition to cameras, surveillance of K-12 students can include subjecting them to random drug tests and searches, drug-sniffing dogs, maintaining databases of student information, wand sweeps, metal detectors, and remote monitoring of school-owned computers and tablets. Surveillance technologies and services are extremely expensive:¹³⁷ U.S. schools and colleges spent roughly \$3.1 billion on them in 2021.¹³⁸ But little evidence exists on the efficacy of these technologies and services at detecting and preventing violence.¹³⁹

Although schools take surveillance measures with the intention of promoting safety and these measures can have legitimate safety-related uses–such as monitoring the exterior of a building–research has shown that widespread tactics to monitor students are associated with decreased student perceptions of safety¹⁴⁰ and increased rates of discipline.¹⁴¹ Schools with a majority of non-White students are more likely to use strict surveillance measures than schools with mostly White students, even after accounting for factors that might explain a school's choice to implement surveillance, like school crime or neighborhood crime.¹⁴² A 2021 analysis of more than 6,000 students, for example, found that Black students were four times more likely to attend schools with higher levels of surveillance. After controlling for levels of student misbehavior, the analysis found that students in schools with more surveillance measures were more likely to receive suspensions and less likely to attend college.¹⁴³

Contrary to the goal of producing safety, surveillance measures can undermine students' sense of belonging by communicating to them that they are being watched in a space where they are required to be. A recent qualitative study of averted potential mass shootings at schools concluded that zero tolerance policies, metal detectors, surveillance cameras, SROs, and other law enforcement solutions did not prevent or deter such attacks.¹⁴⁴ Rather, research has consistently shown that preventing such tragedies involves students reporting problematic behavior–and that such a "bystander effect" is facilitated by positive, welcoming school climates.¹⁴⁵

The following recommendations can reduce reliance on unnecessary surveillance to protect students' privacy and improve overall school climate and school safety.

End school-based drug testing and the use of drug-sniffing dogs.

After the Supreme Court upheld the constitutionality of urine drug testing of certain public employees in 1989,¹⁴⁶ K-12 schools began subjecting students to random drug testing–sometimes as a condition for participating in extracurriculars and sometimes as a condition for just attending school. In 2002, the Court upheld the constitutionality of random drug testing policies in schools.¹⁴⁷ The federal government has funded and provided technical assistance to school districts that adopt these policies.¹⁴⁸ According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, by 2016, 38% of U.S. school districts that have middle or high schools had adopted a student drug testing policy.¹⁴⁹

The American Academy of Pediatrics opposes random school-based drug testing because it does not work:¹⁵⁰ Its benefits for deterring drug use are largely hypothetical.¹⁵¹ Students with positive test results face serious consequences, including arrest or exclusionary discipline. For example, in 2021–2022, 11% of school-based arrests in Florida were related to drugs,¹⁵² as were 13% of discipline actions in Massachusetts.¹⁵³

Some K-12 districts in the United States use drug-sniffing police dogs, but research and reports have raised serious questions about their accuracy.¹⁵⁴ Available evidence shows a wide range of error rates,¹⁵⁵ and that handler beliefs and cues influence dog outcomes.¹⁵⁶ In addition to accuracy concerns, drug-sniffing dogs-more commonly found at border crossings or in carceral settings-foster cultures of hostile surveillance, which may make students feel scared and threatened rather than supported in a welcoming, positive learning environment.¹⁵⁷

Investing in counseling for students with substance use disorders may be more effective in reducing drug use than surveillance tactics are. And a 2012 study of adolescents with infrequent substance use found that offering brief professional advice resulted in lower use of alcohol.¹⁵⁸ School-based counselors could use various evidence-based treatment models to provide advice to low-risk students and make counseling available as needed for those who have more serious substance use problems.¹⁵⁹

INVESTING IN COUNSELING FOR STUDENTS WITH SUBSTANCE USE DISORDERS MAY BE MORE EFFECTIVE IN REDUCING DRUG USE THAN SURVEILLANCE TACTICS ARE

8 Ban facial recognition software in school video surveillance systems.

Though facial recognition technology is unproven as a deterrent to school shootings, in recent years security contractors have marketed the software directly to schools for this purpose.¹⁶⁰ Privacy and civil liberties experts have raised concerns about inaccuracies and the risks to privacy posed by surveillance cameras with facial detection and facial recognition capabilities–risks disparately carried by non-White students.¹⁶¹ Companies who sell this technology encourage administrators to use the software to identify people who may incite violence at a school, such as a problematic parent or former student. But many school shootings have been caused by current students who are allowed to be on a campus.

As more school districts across the country have invested in this technology,¹⁶² research shows that it has extremely high error rates. A 2018 study found that the software most accurately identifies White men who have light skin, and is most likely to misidentify women and dark-skinned or Black men. These technologies were most likely to misidentify dark-skinned women. Although the error rate for light-skinned males was less than 1%, the software misidentified the gender of dark-skinned women 35% of the time.¹⁶³

7.

In the context of K-12 schools, these disparities could make non-White students even more likely to be the targets of disciplinary action, referrals to law enforcement, and school-based arrests. One facial recognition company has publicly stated that these error rates and proven racial biases would be "hugely problematic" if used to attempt to stop people hypothesized to be potential school shooters and could put innocent students at risk.¹⁶⁴

The use of facial recognition video surveillance in K-12 schools also raises serious concerns about privacy. Advocates have noted that access to facial recognition data has the potential to be shared among schools, school districts, for-profit software companies, police departments, local, state, or federal agencies and crime databases, and–in some places–immigration enforcement agencies.¹⁶⁵

THE USE OF FACIAL RECOGNITION VIDEO SURVEILLANCE RAISES SERIOUS CONCERNS ABOUT PRIVACY

9. Ban remote access of cameras and microphones on school-owned tablets and laptops.

COVID-19 accelerated K-12 schools' reliance on technology to facilitate remote or hybrid instruction.¹⁶⁶ For example, the number of K-12 schools that provide tablets, laptops, and Chromebooks to students jumped from 43% to 86% during the pandemic.¹⁶⁷ The expansion of remote learning during the pandemic also spurred the development of new sophisticated types of software that allow schools to monitor and detect students' online activity remotely.

Schools can use this software to collect data on any student's behavior–for example, a learning management system that logs when students use it or a web app scanning the content of students' email. These programs can also allow schools to view browsing histories, monitor social media use, switch tabs, block sites, launch websites, proctor tests, and track students' attention during remote class.¹⁶⁸ In some cases, surveillance software programs grant educators remote control of, and access to, certain functions on a student's device, like its camera and microphone. Beyond the context of remote learning, schools have also implemented surveillance software programs to search for online behavior indicating potential violent tendencies, drug use, suicidal ideation, eating disorders, and pornography use¹⁶⁹ (for more on the inefficiency and potential harmful application of such monitoring, see "Threat Assessment Teams" on page 8).

Surveillance software opens the door to unnecessary punishment, decreases student perceptions of safety, and is not necessary to facilitate remote learning. To ensure students' privacy and limit the role that increased surveillance has on disproportionate discipline and punishment in and potentially outside of schools, districts that choose to use this technology should, at a minimum, do the following:

- Communicate widely to students and parents how devices and data are used and how online monitoring could lead to disciplinary or criminal consequences.
- Ban remote access of cameras and microphones on school-owned technology.
- Mandate information security and privacy training for staff.
- End "privacy-waiving" policies that advise students, implicitly or explicitly, that they have no privacy expectations when using school-owned devices.
- Limit how and when school-owned devices monitor student device use; how and when school-owned devices collect data; and where these data are stored, for how long, and who has access to the data.
- Limit when and how online monitoring can lead to disciplinary or criminal consequences.

Ð

End inequitable and harsh school discipline policies

School administrators frequently remove students who misbehave from their learning environment through exclusionary discipline: suspensions and expulsions. During the 2017–2018 school year, for example, approximately 2.5 million K-12 students received at least one out of school suspension, and more than 100,000 students were expelled.¹⁷⁰ Research has shown that exclusionary discipline leads to decreased academic achievement,¹⁷¹ increases the risk of dropping out,¹⁷² and is correlated with higher likelihood of future involvement in the juvenile legal system.¹⁷³ Research has also shown that the negative effects of school discipline experienced by young adults are significantly greater for Black children than for White children.¹⁷⁴

Racial disparities in exclusionary discipline have been documented for decades and begin as soon as children enter the U.S. public school system.¹⁷⁵ Black preschool students nationwide are expelled at 3.14 times the rate of their White peers and are 3.6 times as likely to receive an out-of-school suspension.¹⁷⁶ Students who are most vulnerable to exclusionary discipline in the earliest years of school continue to be disproportionately suspended or expelled as they progress through grades K-12: One study showed that a single suspension increases a student's likelihood of dropping out from 16% to 32% and substantially increases the likelihood of additional discipline, with each subsequent suspension a student receives further increasing their risk of dropping out.¹⁷⁷

Disciplinary policies shape overall school climate, a broad concept encompassing the many conditions that influence learning.¹⁷⁸ A positive school climate exists when students are safe from violence or bullying, have support to reach high behavioral and academic standards, and are engaged in respectful and trusting relationships.¹⁷⁹ School climate influences educational outcomes¹⁸⁰ and has a strong relationship to violence in schools. A 2018 meta-analysis, for example, found that school climate factors significantly predicted rates of violence.¹⁸¹

A survey of 75,000 students found that in schools with harsh discipline policies, students reported feeling less safe and less connected to their school.¹⁸² And though data on how students of different racial groups experience school climate are limited, a survey in California found that 19% of Black students reported low school connectedness, compared to 8% of White students.¹⁸³

The following recommendations can help schools take the necessary steps to significantly curtail exclusionary discipline and, in turn, facilitate students' feelings of connection to school that are especially important for creating a positive, safe school climate.¹⁸⁴ It is critical that schools seeking to limit the harms of traditional, punitive disciplinary response also evaluate and invest in appropriate alternative supports that reduce the likelihood of student behavioral issues, as described in the subsequent section of this report. To do so, teachers and school staff must be supported with adequate training and resources to make the transition away from punitive responses.

10. End zero tolerance policies.

Zero tolerance policies refer to a wave of school discipline laws in the late 1990s and early 2000s that expanded the list of violations for which students could be suspended or expelled. These policies also imposed harsher consequences for certain violations, such as fighting, weapons, or drugs. Zero tolerance policies were spurred by the federal Gun-Free Schools Act of 1994, which incentivized states to mandate that local school districts expel–for at least a year–any student who brings a weapon to school.¹⁸⁵ But in districts across the country, zero tolerance policies quickly expanded to encompass many additional behaviors, from fighting to benign, lawful behaviors such as dress code infractions.¹⁸⁶ By 1999, *USA Today* reported that 87% of public schools had a zero tolerance policy requiring suspension or expulsion for all infractions related to alcohol and other drugs, no matter the level of offense.¹⁸⁷ Research has shown that the proliferation of zero tolerance policies directly increased suspension and expulsion rates nationwide, particularly for Black and Latinx students.¹⁸⁸

Zero tolerance legislation enacted by state legislatures since 2008 has slowed, with a greater number of bills constraining zero tolerance than encouraging it.¹⁸⁹ This legislative shift has been marked by limiting lengths of suspension and expulsion, prohibiting exclusionary discipline in early grades, and requiring consideration of context and student circumstances in disciplinary proceedings.¹⁹⁰ A 2022 report found that the rate of suspensions has decreased since its peak in 2009–2010, but the rate remains higher than in the early 1980s–and educators continue to suspend Black students and disabled students at disproportionately high rates. In 2017–2018, one in eight Black students nationwide, almost one in 11 disabled students, and more than one in four disabled Black boys had received an out-of-school suspension.¹⁹¹

11. Remove vague language in school discipline policies and codes of conduct to reduce risk of inequitable application.

School discipline policies and student codes of conduct establish which behaviors students may be disciplined for, and what consequences they may be subject to for particular behaviors. This means that the language in school discipline policies and student codes of conduct–and the language in state laws and regulations that govern them–are critical. Research shows that people are more likely to rely on biases in making decisions when rules and norms are unclear or allow for discretion.¹⁹²

A 2022 report analyzing each state's laws and regulations that govern school discipline policies and student codes of conduct found that nearly all states rely on arbitrary or vague language to define student conduct and consequences, such as "disrupt/disruption/disruptive," "willful/willfully," and "disobey/disobedience/disobedient."¹⁹³ Such language is vulnerable to subjective interpretation, biased application, and arbitrary enforcement, even when states attempt to define behavior expectations with laws.

To clarify language, school districts should examine student codes of conduct and identify, replace, and define vague terms. Codes of conduct should list specific prohibited behaviors for students, establish where and when a policy applies, and ensure that specific prohibited behaviors are distinguishable from developmentally appropriate behavior. They should also account for individual circumstances, including a student's knowledge or intent of wrongdoing (or lack thereof), whether the behavior was the result of a disability, and the outcome of the student's behavior (including guidance on when to involve the police, as described on page 9). Policymakers should evaluate current laws and regulations that affect school discipline policies and make similar revisions.

VAGUE LANGUAGE IS VULNERABLE TO SUBJECTIVE INTERPRETATION, BIASED APPLICATION, AND ARBITRARY ENFORCEMENT

12. Ban corporal punishment in K-12 schools.

Corporal punishment is a deliberate act to cause a student physical pain for the purpose of discipline, and includes inflicting physical force on a student like striking, spanking, or paddling; requiring them to assume a physically painful position; and using chemical sprays, electroshock weapons, or stun guns.¹⁹⁴ More than 69,000 children were physically punished at U.S. public schools during the 2017–2018 school year.¹⁹⁵

Corporal punishment is banned at schools in most countries, including in all of Europe.¹⁹⁶ In the United States it is banned at military training centers, in most juvenile detention facilities, and cannot be employed as a sentence for a crime.¹⁹⁷ The American Academy of Pediatrics observes that corporal punishment is harmful to child development and does not improve children's behavior,¹⁹⁸ and has long recommended that corporal punishment in schools be abolished by law.¹⁹⁹ However, a 1977 Supreme Court case found corporal punishment constitutional in K-12 public schools²⁰⁰ and gives states the authority to determine their own laws on physically disciplining students. As a result, corporal punishment is legal at public schools in 19 states²⁰¹ and in private schools in 48 states.²⁰²

Disabled students and Black students are disproportionately subjected to corporal punishment. Disabled students accounted for 19% of all reported students subjected to corporal punishment at school during the 2017–2018 school year.²⁰³ The same data also show that nationwide, Black boys were twice as likely as White boys to be subjected to corporal punishment, and Black girls were 4 times as likely as White girls.²⁰⁴ One reason Black students are disproportionately subject to corporal punishment is that they are more likely to attend school in states that use corporal punishment extensively.²⁰⁵ Seven states account for 80% of corporal punishment in the country: Alabama, Arkansas, Georgia, Mississippi, Oklahoma, Tennessee, and Texas.²⁰⁶

Policymakers should ban corporal punishment where it remains legal or, at a minimum, amend state laws to constrain its use by addressing the disproportionate harm to Black students and disabled students. Tennessee²⁰⁷ and Louisiana²⁰⁸ recently amended state laws to limit the use of corporal punishment, specifically against disabled children.²⁰⁹ Tennessee policymakers also enacted new laws requiring schools to report additional data about their use of corporal punishment, including the reason for each instance of corporal punishment, which could inform future efforts to ban corporal punishment.²¹⁰ In the interim, in states where corporal punishment remains legal, school boards can ban corporal punishment in their district. For example, the board of the last remaining district to allow corporal punishment in North Carolina voted to ban the practice in 2018.²¹¹

OF ALL REPORTED STUDENTS SUBJECTED TO CORPORAL PUNISHMENT AT SCHOOL DURING THE 2017–2018 SCHOOL YEAR WERE DISABLED

13. Ban seclusion and restraint in K-12 schools.

Disability advocates have long called for a federal ban on seclusion and restraint, noting that these practices are violent, inhumane, cause lasting trauma, and do not effectively meet the needs of a student in crisis.²¹² Seclusion refers to the involuntary confinement of a student in a room they are physically prevented from leaving. Restraint encompasses an array of tactics to control a student's movement, including mechanical restraint, including devices such as straps, handcuffs, zip ties, or straightjackets.²¹³ More than 100,000 children were recorded as being subjected to seclusion or restraint at U.S. public schools during the 2017–2018 school year,²¹⁴ an estimate likely to be extremely low, given that a 2019 Government Accountability Office report found significant underreporting of these data.²¹⁵ Those data show that school officials and police disproportionately restrain and seclude Black students, disabled students, and boys.²¹⁶ For example, though Black students accounted for 15% of the total student population, they represented 23% of students subjected to seclusion.²¹⁷ And 78% of students subjected to seclusion were disabled.²¹⁸ These tactics prevent students from feeling that they belong at school and hinder the development of positive, supportive school climates. Although some states strictly limit the use of seclusion and restraint, others place few, if any, restrictions on the practices, and others require no monitoring or oversight.²¹⁹

Except when a student poses an imminent danger of serious physical injury to another person or themself, no student should be subjected to physical restraint by school staff, including school-based police. No student should ever be subjected to mechanical restraints or seclusion. Several states have recently taken measures to limit the use of restraints in schools. In 2021, for example, Illinois passed a bill ending the use of prone restraint (placing students in a facedown position), banning locked seclusion at schools, and limiting the use of any isolated timeout or physical restraint when a student poses an imminent danger of physical harm.²²⁰

Invest in Public Health Strategies to Create Safe Schools

School safety depends on students having access to the resources they need to thrive. While schoolbased police focus on responding to problematic behavior after it happens, a comprehensive public health approach to school safety instead aims to preventively address the many factors that contribute to a lack of safety in K-12 schools. Together with ending inequitable and harsh discipline practices and appropriately training teachers to implement new tactics, these strategies can work to create a positive school climate–one where students are engaged in learning, feel they belong, and have trusting relationships.²²¹

Many school discipline strategies have shown to be promising alternatives to traditional punitive models. Research on these strategies–like social-emotional learning, restorative justice practices, and trauma-informed school environments–is relatively new, but positive. For example, research has found that developing social-emotional skills early can lead to fewer conduct issues and less bullying in school,²²² as well as improved long-term outcomes related to education, employment, substance use, and contact with the criminal legal system.²²³ And some studies suggest that restorative justice programs, when implemented well, are associated with increased academic achievement, improved student behavior, and decreased exclusionary discipline, among other positive outcomes.²²⁴

School systems nationwide are increasingly adopting these approaches. For example, the School Based Diversion Initiative in Connecticut aims to shift the response to student behavioral health crises from punishment to supportive school- and community-based services, including mobile crisis responses.²²⁵ From 2010 to 2019, on average, participating schools reduced referrals to courts by 29% and increased referrals to mobile crisis services by 55%.²²⁶

The following recommendations offer a starting point for evaluating evidence-informed public health strategies that can effectively reduce the likelihood of violence and other threats to school safety without reliance on police, surveillance, or harsh discipline tactics. Policymakers and school administrators considering these approaches should do so in close consultation with a broad array of stakeholders—including advocates and experts in racial justice and disability; faculty, staff, and union representatives; and parents, caregivers and other impacted community members. School administrators should be especially guided by the leadership of students most affected by these systems of punishment to understand what makes them feel safe, which resources they would like to be available to them, and how to redirect funding (using tactics like participatory budgeting). Only through such collaboration will schools be able to develop appropriate and effective non-punitive, non-exclusionary approaches to safety.

Schools should also build in robust data collection and evaluation mechanisms—as well as necessary education and support for teachers and staff—as part of implementing any of these practices. This will help ensure that new approaches are meeting their goals of improving school safety and equity, not replicating harms.

14. Explore restorative justice practices.

Restorative justice is a non-punitive approach to improving student behavior and school climate with three core principles: repair harm, involve stakeholders, and transform community relationships.²²⁷ Restorative justice is designed to facilitate mutual understanding, problem-solving, and expressions of remorse and forgiveness. The goal is to promote mutual feelings of respect, peace, and satisfaction.²²⁸ This approach differs from exclusionary discipline because it is based on the idea that students who misbehave break a social contract, and that this contract cannot be restored if the student who broke the contract is absent from school.²²⁹

International studies have generated a body evidence of positive outcomes for students, teachers, parents, and community members who participate in restorative justice.²³⁰ This practice has been increasingly embraced in the United States, with promising early evidence.²³¹ A study on the impact of restorative justice in Denver Public Schools–the first of its kind nationwide–showed that systematic implementation of restorative justice at the school and district levels, when combined with reforming discipline policies, was associated with reduced disproportionate discipline outcomes and increased academic achievement.²³² The study found a decrease in the school system's overall suspension rate from 10.6% in 2006 to 5.6% in 2013, with the largest reduction in suspension rates (7.2%) occurring for Black students.²³³ In California, an evaluation of Oakland Unified School District's Whole School Restorative Justice Program found that the percentage of participants who were suspended over time dropped by half.²³⁴

As of 2019, at least 30 states have enacted laws requiring K-12 schools to implement alternatives to exclusionary discipline, including restorative justice. Some of these laws, like in Delaware, require rigorous data collection on student discipline and mandate that schools meeting certain suspension or expulsion thresholds three years in a row "must review their discipline policies, assure proper implementation of restorative justice practices, and submit a corrective plan" to the state's education department.²³⁵

RESTORATIVE JUSTICE IS DESIGNED TO FACILITATE MUTUAL UNDERSTANDING, PROBLEM-SOLVING, AND EXPRESSIONS OF REMORSE AND FORGIVENESS

15. Explore social-emotional learning and trauma-informed school environments to prevent school violence.

School climate can be improved by providing students with an education that promotes social-emotional learning (SEL) and fostering a trauma-informed school environment. SEL is a process by which people acquire and apply knowledge, skills, and attitudes to understand and manage emotions, feel and show empathy, set and achieve goals, make responsible choices, develop positive relationships, and resolve conflicts.²³⁶ SEL is a trauma-informed approach based on the understanding that all children need to be taught social and emotional skills, and that children impacted by trauma and chron-ic stress need the most support in this skill development.²³⁷ Trauma-informed school environments, similarly, acknowledge and address the harmful effects of trauma in students' lives.²³⁸ This approach aims to ensure that students affected by trauma feel safe, respected, and supported with appropriate care and resources to reach their full potential.²³⁹

A strong body of evidence shows that an education that promotes SEL positively impacts a variety of student outcomes. A 2011 meta-analysis of 213 school-based SEL programs involving more than 270,000 K-12 students found that participants showed "significantly improved social and emotional skills, attitudes, behavior, and academic performance."²⁴⁰ Since then, three other meta-analyses echoed these findings²⁴¹ and a 2021 systematic review similarly found that SEL interventions improve participants' social and emotional skills.

Emerging evidence shows the promise of schoolwide approaches to creating trauma-informed educational environments.²⁴³ An academic study of the Healthy Environments and Response to Trauma in Schools (HEARTS) program in San Francisco found improvements in students' ability to learn and in attendance, as well as a 32% decrease in total disciplinary referrals and a 43% decrease in incidents involving physical aggression after one year, with greater reductions in subsequent years.²⁴⁴

A TRAUMA-INFORMED PROGRAM FOUND A

43% decrease IN INCIDENTS INVOLVING PHYSICAL AGGRESSION AFTER ONE YEAR, WITH GREATER REDUCTIONS IN SUBSEQUENT YEARS

16. Invest in and train school nurses, counselors, social workers, and psychologists.

Professional standards recommend at least one counselor and one social worker per every 250 students, at least one nurse per every 750 students, and at least one psy-chologist per every 700 students.²⁴⁵ Because 70% to 80% of all young people who receive mental health services receive them in school, these staff play a critical role in early detection and care that can prevent mental health conditions and substance use disorders from worsening and reduce future likelihood of mental health crises. Early interventions conducted by comprehensive school-based mental health and substance treatment systems have been associated with improved academic performance,²⁴⁶ fewer referrals to special education (and fewer students deemed eligible for those programs),²⁴⁷ fewer disciplinary encounters,²⁴⁸ and improved graduation rates.²⁴⁹

A recent report by the American Civil Liberties Union, however, estimated that 90% of public school students attend schools where the total number of school support staff does not meet professional standards, and that 14 million students attend schools with police officers but no counselor, nurse, psychologist, and/or social worker.²⁵⁰ And approximately 80% of children and adolescents in the United States with mental health diagnoses have unmet mental health needs and may be at risk of increased victimization, harm to themselves, or behavioral problems that may impact other students' well-being. Exacerbations caused by COVID-19 resulted in pediatric health experts declaring a national emergency in child mental health in 2021.²⁵¹

School districts should reallocate funding to hire and train school nurses, counselors, social workers, and psychologists. Schools should also support the facilitation of culturally competent, effective, and quality mental health care to students once a mental health condition is indicated. Appropriately training school staff and connecting students to community-based care when possible is critical to fostering a sense of safety and trust, so students feel that they can share their problems without fear of reprisal and be met with appropriate help.

Social workers and psychologists have played active roles in upholding white supremacy and furthering systemic racism,²⁵² and continue to engage in practices that disproportionately harm Black and Latinx communities. For example, the child welfare system is much more likely to take Black, Indigenous, and Latinx children than White children from their parents, and research indicates that racial bias of social workers may play a role in their decisions on whether to remove children from a home.²⁵³ Because mandatory reporting laws that aim to alert authorities to potential child abuse apply to staff in schools,²⁵⁴ it is essential that counselors, social workers, and other professionals are appropriately trained on the reporting requirements that *do* exist. These requirements may be less rigorous than what staff assume, and they should fulfill them in a way that supports the needs of students and minimizes the risk of unnecessary criminal legal system entanglement.

17. Invest in adequate staff and training to support special education students.

Special education students—and especially Black special education students—are at increased risk of exclusionary discipline and restraints in schools.²⁵⁵ Investing in teachers, mental health professionals, and other staff who are trained in trauma-informed classroom management and social-emotional learning can help make sure that students are properly screened for disabilities and reduce the documented overidentification and under-identification of Black students in particular disability categories and the harmful consequences that result.²⁵⁶ A 2014 analysis of national data from tens of thousands of schools, for instance, found that Black students who were categorized as having "emotional disturbance" had a higher suspension rate than most other students.²⁵⁷ Black disabled students are also more likely than White disabled students to spend time in restrictive settings, away from a general education classroom and their peers.²⁵⁸

Proper screening of disabilities increases the likelihood that students receive appropriate support and accommodations, rather than punishment, which can in turn improve school climate and contribute to school safety.²⁵⁹ Disabled students who remain in general education classrooms with appropriate accommodations have better shortand long-term outcomes than their peers who are placed in separate settings.²⁶⁰

PROPER SCREENING OF DISABILITIES INCREASES THE LIKELIHOOD THAT STUDENTS RECEIVE APPROPRIATE SUPPORT AND ACCOMMODATIONS

18. Invest in early literacy.

Children who cannot read proficiently by the fourth grade–when reading becomes necessary to gain information in other subjects–fall further behind every year. By the time a student who misses this milestone reaches ninth grade, they are approximately four times more likely to not graduate high school on time than are proficient readers–a rate that increases to eight times for low-income Black and Latinx children.²⁶¹ Data from 2019 show that only 18% of Black fourth graders.²⁶² And academic disengagement–a natural outcome of not being able to adequately read school materials–leads to truancy more for young Black boys than any other group of students.²⁶³

To improve student engagement and academic outcomes and foster more supportive, safer school climates, policymakers should prioritize early literacy. Specifically, they should fund school districts' ability to deliver evidence-based approaches to teaching literacy,²⁶⁴ including evidence-based early literacy screening programs; hire early literacy specialists; and use culturally responsive, grade-appropriate reading materials. In 2022, President Joe Biden launched the National Partnership for Student Success to increase high-quality tutoring and mentoring, and called on communities to use American Rescue Plan funding to address pandemic-related learning gaps, an approach that supports such a goal.²⁶⁵

Improve Data Collection and Transparency

Currently, there are no comprehensive, uniform data about school-based police in K-12 schools. Data analysis is a largely underutilized resource that can reveal how police in schools are affecting communities. Collecting complete data on daily interactions between school-based police officers and K-12 students is crucial to understanding and addressing racial inequities in school-based referrals of students to law enforcement. These data–along with data on other components of school safety, like school climate or data on restorative justice practices–are key to ensuring that school safety redesign efforts are effective in reducing disparities and improving overall school safety.

The U.S. Department of Education's mandatory biannual Civil Rights Data Collection (CRDC) program currently requires K-12 school districts to collect and report the number of students referred to law enforcement, and the number of students arrested for school-related activity. "Referral to law enforcement" is defined as "an action by which a student is reported to any law enforcement agency or official, including a school police unit, for an incident that occurs on school grounds, during school-related events, or while taking school transportation, regardless of whether official action is taken. Citations, tickets, court referrals, and school-related arrests are considered referrals to law enforcement."²⁶⁶

But few accountability measures are in place to ensure compliance and accuracy of reported data, and significant undercounts in data have been documented in small and large districts across the country.²⁶⁷

Mandating the collection of comprehensive data on daily interactions between police officers and K-12 students can equip school districts, communities, and policymakers with information that can support the redesign of school safety. Policymakers should also designate government bodies—at the state and federal levels—to analyze these data regularly to identify patterns of racial disparity and possible contributing factors.

19. Require school districts to collect and report data on staff-initiated student-police contacts.

For data on student-police contacts to be analyzed to answer questions about racial disparities in referrals to law enforcement, it must include key information about what happened. Understanding the extent to which school staff are initiating referrals of students to law enforcement makes it possible to identify the factors that contribute to racial disparities in student-police interactions. Analyzing staff-initiated police referrals may also make school staff more aware of how often and in what situations they subject students to police contact, and this may reduce their likelihood of outsourcing student discipline issues to law enforcement.

COMPLETE DATA ON DAILY INTERACTIONS BETWEEN SCHOOL-BASED POLICE OFFICERS AND K-12 STUDENTS ARE CRUCIAL TO UNDERSTANDING AND ADDRESSING RACIAL INEQUITIES In order to be used for detailed analysis, records that schools maintain of student referrals to police should include the following:

- Demographic information of the student referred, including their racial group, gender, grade level, school, specific disability status, and English Language Learner status.
- Whether school-based police, school faculty, staff, an administrator, a student, or someone else initiated the police contact.
- Reason for the police contact.
- Location of the student behavior leading to the police contact (such as on school grounds, during off-campus school activities, school transportation).
- Location of the police contact.

State policymakers can implement legislation mandating that districts collect and publicly report anonymized reports analyzing these data. The federal government can strengthen existing data collection requirements by mandating that the CDRC include these elements and implement measures-such as requiring districts to designate a point of contact-to address misreporting and resolve data issues.²⁶⁸

20. Require police to document the outcome of student referrals as well as all investigatory detentions and uses of force.

Police, whether employed by a police department or a school, should record the disposition of any referral that results in their contact with students, such as no action, investigatory detention, citation, ticket, court referral, or arrest.

Police should also record two important measures of their contact with K-12 students: investigatory detentions and uses of force. Police often conduct or assist with investigatory detentions by removing students from their classrooms to ask them questions that could lead to school discipline or criminal consequences. While commonplace, these incidents are not recorded in data. Without data on investigatory detentions, there is no way to assess how often this practice leads to criminal consequences, what racial disparities exist in its application, and the extent to which it contributes to disparities in school discipline and arrests.

Every investigatory detention of a K-12 student by school-based police or resulting from a school staff-initiated referral to law enforcement should be documented by police departments, whether it occurs on school grounds or during off-campus activities. These data should include any instance of a law enforcement officer doing the following:

- Initiating contact with a student and asking the student questions that could lead to school discipline or criminal consequences for the student;
- Being present while a school staff member initiates contact with a student for the purpose of gathering information that could lead to such consequences; and
- Assisting, suggesting, or directing school staff in disciplinary actions.

Similarly, although news articles have documented many instances of police use of force on students,²⁶⁹ no national data exist on the scope of police use of force in schools. And while corporal punishment and restraint are regularly used in some schools, the lack of comprehensive data means that it is not possible to understand how many of those actions are attributable to police force.

Every use of force against a K-12 student by school-based police, at the direction of police, or resulting from a staff-initiated referral to law enforcement should be documented and publicly reported, whether it occurs on school grounds or during off-campus activities. Police should report any use of force beyond escort techniques used solely for facilitating custody of a compliant student, including any instance of the following:

- Use of hands-on, mechanical, or physical restraint against a student.
- Handcuffing a student.
- The presence or deployment of a police canine near a student.

Conclusion

All students deserve to feel safe–and *be* safe–at school. Schools have an obligation to all students to provide a safe learning environment. Schools must provide reasonable accommodations to disabled students, not punish them for behavior related to their disability. The recommendations in this report offer a variety of ways to improve school safety by removing police officers from schools and replacing ineffective, inequitable systems of punishment with evidence-based strategies that foster healthy child development and positive, welcoming school climates.

Communities and schools that are redesigning school safety can begin by gathering important information, such as: Which students are experiencing exclusionary discipline? Which students are being referred to law enforcement, and by whom? What school-based policing programs and surveillance practices exist that impact these contacts? What policies and laws govern police engagement on school campuses and in discipline policies? And which evidence-based public health strategies should be prioritized for investment to better address the unmet needs of students?

As school officials, parents, school staff, community advocates, elected leaders, police departments, and other stakeholders engage in this process, it is critical that students impacted by exclusionary discipline and punishment—and their families—contribute expertise and leadership. Black students, disabled students, LGBTQ+ students, Indigenous students, Latinx students, and other vulnerable children have long had their safety, well-being, and long-term outcomes negatively affected by tactics that use ineffective and harsh tools in the name of safety. Their unique insights about what makes them safe are necessary to redesign a more expansive, equitable, and effective approach to school safety.

¹ Wang, K., Kemp, J., & Burr, R. (2022, July). *Crime, violence, discipline, and safety in U.S. public schools in 2019–20: Findings from the school survey on crime and safety.* Institute of Education Sciences. p. 18. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2022/202209.pdf</u>

² Whittenberg, T., Skiba, R., Beauchesne, B., & Groves, A. (2022). #AssaultAtSpringValley: An analysis of police violence against Black and Latine students in public schools. Advancement Project and Alliance for Educational Justice. pp. 4–5. <u>https://advancementproject.org/resources/assaultatreport</u>

³ Nance, J. P. (2016). Students, police, and the school-to-prison pipeline. *Washington University Law Review*, 93, pp. 923–924. https://scholarship.law.ufl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1782&context=facultypub

⁴ French-Marcelin, M. & Hinger, S. (2017) *Bullies in blue: The origins and consequences of school policing.* American Civil Liberties Union. pp. 3–4. <u>https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/aclu_bullies_in_blue_4_11_17_final.pdf;</u> Henning, K. (2021). *The rage of innocence: How America criminalizes black youth.* Pantheon Press, pp. 125–128.

⁵ Henning, 2021, pp. 130–131.

⁶ Kang-Brown, J., Trone, J., Fratello, J., & Daftary-Kapur, T. (2013, December). *A generation later: What we've learned about zero tolerance in schools*. Vera Institute of Justice. <u>https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/zero-tolerance-in-schools-policy-brief.pdf</u>

⁷ McKenna, J. M. & Petrosino, A. (2022, February). *School policing programs: Where we have been and where we need to go next.* National Institute of Justice. p. i. <u>https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/301592.pdf</u>

⁸ Irwin, V., Wang, K., Cui, J., & Thompson, A. (2022, June) *Report on indicators of school crime and safety: 2021.* Institute of Education Sciences. p. 3.

⁹ Peterson, J., Densley, J., & Erickson, G. (2021). Presence of armed school officials and fatal and nonfatal gunshot injuries during mass school shootings, United States, 1980-2019. *JAMA Network Open*, *4* (2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.37394</u>

¹⁰ Henning, 2021, p. 135; Blad, E. (2021, October 11). Law against "disorderly conduct" in schools led to unfair student arrests, judge rules. *Education Week*. <u>https://www.edweek.org/leadership/law-against-disorderly-conduct-in-schools-led-to-unfair-student-arrests-judge-rules/2021/10</u>

¹¹ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Collection. (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations, *Discipline:* Expulsions with and without educational services" and School climate: "Arrests." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov;</u> Leung-Gagné, M., McCombs, J., Scott, C., & Losen, D. J. (2022, September 30). *Pushed out: Trends and disparities in out-of-school suspension*. Learning Policy Institute. <u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/crdc-school-suspension-report</u>

¹² Sorensen, L. C., Shen, Y., & Bushway, S. D. (2021). Making schools safer and/or escalating disciplinary response: A study of Police Officers in North Carolina schools. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 43(3), 495–519. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/01623737211006409</u>

¹³ Adelaiye, S. & Ruth, L. (2021, December). *Protecting or pushing out: the prevalence and impact of school resource officers in Connecticut*. Connecticut Voices for Children. <u>https://ctvoices.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/SRO-FINAL-Full-Acknowledge-ments.pdf</u>

¹⁴ Pentek, C., & Eisenberg, M. E. (2018). School resource officers, safety, and discipline: Perceptions and experiences across racial/ethnic groups in Minnesota secondary schools. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 88, pp. 145–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.03.008</u>; Bokenkamp, K. & Walker, L. A. (2019). *Empty desks: Discipline & policing in Montana public schools*. ACLU Montana and University of Montana School of Social Work. p. 7. https://www.aclumontana.org/sites/default/files/aclu-education-report-2019-v13.pdf

¹⁵ Himmelstein, K. E. W., & Brückner, H. (2011). Criminal-justice and school sanctions against nonheterosexual youth: A national longitudinal study. *Pediatrics*, 127(1), pp. 49–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-2306</u>

¹⁶ Weisburst, E. K. (2019). Patrolling public schools: The impact of funding for school police on student discipline and long-term education outcomes. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 38(2), p. 351. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.22116</u>

¹⁷ Weisburst, 2019, p. 358.

¹⁸ Skiba, R. J., Arredondo, M. I., & Williams, N. T. (2014). More than a metaphor: The contribution of exclusionary discipline to a school-to-prison pipeline. *Equity & Excellence in Education*, 47(4), p. 550. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10665684.2014.95896</u>; Dinkes, R., Cataldi, E. F., & Lin-Kelly, W. (2007). Indicators of school crime and safety. National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education, and Bureau of Justice Statistics, Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice, pp. 40–41. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2008/2008021.pdf</u>; Rocque, M. (2010). Office Discipline and Student Behavior: Does Race Matter? *American Journal of Education*, 116(4), pp. 557–581. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/653629</u>

¹⁹ Nakamoto, J., Cerna, R., & Stern, A. (2019). *High school students' perceptions of police vary by student race and ethnicity*. WestEd. pp. 4–5. <u>https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/resource-high-school-students-perceptions-of-police.pdf</u>

²⁰ Jindal, M., Mistry, K. B., Trent, M., McRae, A., & Thornton, R. L. J. (2022). Police exposures and the health and well-being of black Youth in the US: A systematic review. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 176(1), pp. 78–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.2929</u>

²¹ Whittenberg et al., 2022, pp. 4–5.

²² Sweeten, G. (2006). Who will graduate? Disruption of high school education by arrest and court involvement. *Justice Quarter- ly*, 23(4), pp. 462–480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07418820600985313</u>

²³ Kirk, D. S., & Sampson, R. J. (2013). Juvenile arrest and collateral educational damage in the transition to adulthood. *Sociology of Education*, 88(1), pp. 36–62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040712448862</u>

²⁴ Harlow, 2003; Nance, 2016, pp. 924, 941; Ford, J. A., & Schroeder, R. D. (2010). Higher education and criminal offending over the life course. *Sociological Spectrum*, 31(1), pp. 32–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02732173.2011.525695</u> Himmelstein, K. E. W., & Brückner, H. (2011). Criminal-justice and school sanctions against nonheterosexual youth: A national longitudinal study. *Pediatrics*, 127(1), pp. 49–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-2306</u>

²⁵ Marquez, N. & Prandini, R. (2018, February). *The school to prison to deportation pipeline*. Immigrant Legal Resource Center, 1–2. <u>https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/resources/school_deling_fag_nat-rp-20180212.pdf</u>

²⁶ Skiba et al., 2014, p. 558.

²⁷ Thapa, A., Cohen, J., Guffey, S., & Higgins-D'Alessandro, A. (2013). A review of school climate research. *Review of Educational Research*, 83(3), p. 359. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654313483907</u>; Jackson, C. K., Porter, S. C., Easton, J. Q., Blanchard, A., & Kiguel, S. (2020). *School Effects on Socio-emotional Development, School-Based Arrests, and Educational Attainment* [Working Paper]. National Bureau of Economic Research. <u>https://doi.org/10.3386/w26759</u>

²⁸ Lapan, R. T., Whitcomb, S. A., & Aleman, N. M. (2012). Connecticut professional school counselors: College and career counseling services and smaller ratios benefit students. *Professional School Counseling* 16(2), pp. 117–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2156759X0001600206</u>

²⁹ Whitaker, A., Torres-Guillén, S., Morton, M., Jordan, H., Coyle, S., Mann, A., and Sun, W.-L.. (2019). *Cops and no counselors: How the lack of school mental health staff Is harming students*. American Civil Liberties Union. p. 22. <u>https://www.aclu.org/</u> report/cops-and-no-counselors

³⁰ Payne, A. A., & Welch, K. (2015). Restorative justice in schools: The influence of race on restorative discipline. *Youth & Society* 47(4), pp. 539–564. doi.org/10.1177/0044118X12473125

³¹ U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. (July 8, 2022). *OJJDP Statistical Briefing Book*. <u>https://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/crime/qa05101.asp</u>

³² Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics. *Fast facts: School crime*. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/fast-facts/display.asp?id=49</u>

³³ Irwin, V., Wang, K., Cui, J., & Thompson, A. (2022). *Report on Indicators of School Crime and Safety: 2021.* Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics, p. 5. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2022/2022092.pdf</u>

³⁴ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2023). *Referrals to law enforcement and school-related arrests in U.S. public schools*. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/referrals-and-arrests-part-5.pdf</u>

³⁵ U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations: School climate, Arrests: "School-related arrests with and without disability." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>

³⁶ Civil Rights Data Collection, 2021, "School-related arrests with and without disability."

³⁷ U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations: "Restraints and seclusion: Mechanical restraint IDEA/Non-IDEA" and "Restraints and seclusion: Physical restraint IDEA/ Non-IDEA." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>

³⁸ Skiba, R. J. & Williams, N.T. (March 2014). *Are Black kids worse? Myths and facts about racial differences in behavior*. The Equity Project at Indiana University. <u>https://indrc.indiana.edu/tools-resources/pdf-disciplineseries/african_american_differential_behavior_031214.pdf;</u> Skiba, R. J., Chung, C.-G., Trachok, M., Baker, T. L., Sheya, A., & Hughes, R. L. (2014). Parsing disciplinary disproportionality: Contributions of infraction, student, and school characteristics to out-of-school suspension and expulsion. *American Educational Research Journal, 51*(4), 640–670. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831214541670</u>; Rocque, M. (2010). Office discipline and student behavior: Does race matter? American Journal of Education 116(4), pp. 557–581. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/653629</u>; Owens, J., & McLanahan, S. S. (2020). Unpacking the drivers of racial disparities in school suspension and expulsion. *Social Forces 98*(4), pp. 1548–1577. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/so2095</u>

³⁹ Skiba, Chung, et al., 2014.

⁴⁰ Owens & McLanahan, 2020.

⁴¹ Wang, K., Kemp, J., & Burr, R. (2022, July). *Crime, violence, discipline, and safety in U.S. public schools in 2019-20: Findings from the school survey on crime and safety*. U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Services, National Center for Educational Statistics, p. 18. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2022/202209.pdf</u>

⁴² Kurtz, H., Lloyd, S., Harwin, A., & Osher, M. (2018). *School policing: Results of a national survey of school resource officers*. Editorial Projects in Education, Education Week Research Center, p. 14. <u>https://epe.brightspotcdn.com/15/03/8b55a2594956a3</u> <u>60fee8e0dd454c/school-resource-officer-survey-copyright-education-week.pdf</u>

⁴³ Na, C., & Gottfredson, D. C. (2013). Police officers in schools: Effects on school crime and the processing of offending behaviors. *Justice Quarterly*, 30(4), pp. 633. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07418825.2011.615754</u>

⁴⁴ The Black Organizing Project, Public Counsel, and the ACLU of Northern California. (2013, August). *From report card to criminal record: The impact of policing Oakland youth*, p. 18 <u>https://blackorganizingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/</u> FromReportCardtoCriminalRecordImpactofPolicingOaklandYouthFinalVer.pdf

⁴⁵ Fisher, B. W., Higgins, E. M., Kupchik, A., Viano, S., Curran, F. C., Overstreet, S., Plumlee, B., & Coffey, B. (2022). Protecting the flock or policing the sheep? Differences in school resource officers' perceptions of threats by school racial composition. *Social Problems* 69(2), pp. 316–334. doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spaa062; see also Fisher, B. W., Dawson-Edwards, C., Swartz, K. M., Higgins, E. M., Coffey, B. S., & Overstreet, S. (2022, July). *School climate, school discipline, and the implementation of school resource officers*. U.S. Department of Justice, National Criminal Justice Reference Service, pp. 61–62. https://www.ojp.gov/pdf-files1/nij/grants/305085.pdf

⁴⁶ Homer, E. M., & Fisher, B. W. (2020). Police in schools and student arrest rates across the United States: Examining differences by race, ethnicity, and gender. *Journal of School Violence* 19(2), pp. 192–204. <u>doi.org/10.1080/15388220.2019.1604377</u>; Theriot, M. T. (2009). School resource officers and the criminalization of student behavior. *Journal of Criminal Justice* 37(3), pp. 280–287. <u>doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrimjus.2009.04.008</u> ⁴⁷ Whitaker et al., 2019, p. 23.

⁴⁸ Rios, Victor M. 2011. Punished: Policing the Lives of Black and Latino Boys. New York: New York University Press. 2021.; McGlynn-Wright, A., Crutchfield, R. D., Skinner, M. L., & Haggerty, K. P. (2022, May). The usual, racialized, suspects: The consequences of police contacts with Black and White youth on adult arrest. *Social Problems*, *69*(2), pp. 299–315. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spaa042</u>

⁴⁹ Theriot, M. T., 2009.

⁵⁰ Fisher, B. W., & Hennessy, E. A. (2016). School resource officers and exclusionary discipline Resource U.S high schools: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Adolescent Research Review* 1(3), pp. 217–233. <u>doi.org/10.1007/s40894-015-0006-8</u>; Javdani, S. (2019). Policing education: An empirical review of the challenges and impact of the work of school police officers. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 63(3–4), 253–269. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ajcp.12306</u>; Weisburst, E. K. (2019). Patrolling public schools: The impact of funding for school police on student discipline and long-term education outcomes. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, *38*(2), 338–365. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.22116</u>; Zhang, G., and Spence, D. H. (2018, January). *An evaluation of the prevention resource officer program in West Virginia middle and high schools*. Office of Research and Strategic Planning, Criminal Justice Statistical Analysis Center. <u>https://www.jrsa.org/awards/winners/18-research-wv.pdf</u>

⁵² Gerlinger, J., Viano, S., Gardella, J. H., Fisher, B. W., Curran, F. C., & Higgins, E. M. (2021). Exclusionary school discipline and delinquent outcomes: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *50*(8), 1493–1509. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-021-01459-3</u>

⁵³ Bacher-Hicks, A., Billings, S. B., & Deming, D. J. (Updated 2021, July 27). Proving the school-to-prison pipeline: Stricter middle schools raise the risk of adult arrest. *Education Next*, *2*1(4), pp. 52–57. <u>https://www.educationnext.org/proving-school-to-prison-pipeline-stricter-middle-schools-raise-risk-of-adult-arrests</u>

⁵⁴ McGlynn-Wright et al., 2022.

⁵⁵ Theriot, M. T., & Orme, J. G. (2016). School resource officers and students' feelings of safety at school. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, *14*(2), pp. 130–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1541204014564472</u>; Weixler, L. B., Harris, D. N., & Gerry, A. (Updated 2020, July 29). *Voices of New Orleans youth: What do the city's young people think about their schools and communities*? Education Research Alliance for New Orleans. <u>https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/publications/voices-of-new-orleans-youth-what-do-the-citys-young-people-think-about-their-schools-and-communities</u>; Nakamoto, J., Cerna, R., & Stern, A. (2019). *High school students' perceptions of police vary by student race and ethnicity*. WestEd. <u>https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/resource-high-school-students-perceptions-of-police.pdf</u>

⁵⁶ Bradshaw, C. P., Cohen, J., Espelage, D. L., & Nation, M. (2021). Addressing school safety through comprehensive school climate approaches. *School Psychology Review*, 50(2–3), 221–236. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/2372966X.2021.1926321</u>

⁵⁷ Del Toro, J., Jackson, D. B., & Wang, M.-T. (2022). The policing paradox: Police stops predict youth's school disengagement via elevated psychological distress. *Developmental Psychology*, 58(7), pp. 1402–1412. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0001361

⁵⁸ Jackson, D. B., Fahmy, C., Vaughn, M. G., & Testa, A. (2019). Police Stops Among At-Risk Youth: Repercussions for Mental Health. *The Journal of Adolescent Health: Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine, 65*(5), pp. 627–632. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.05.027

⁵⁹ Hamaji, K., & Terenzi, K. (April 2021). Arrested learning: A survey of youth experiences of police and security at school. Center for Popular Democracy. p. 11. <u>https://www.populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/Police-Free+Schools+Final+V4+(1).pdf</u>

⁶⁰ Anderson, K. A. (2018). Policing and middle school: An evaluation of a statewide school resource officer policy. *Middle Grades Review, 4*(2). <u>https://scholarworks.uvm.edu/mgreview/vol4/iss2/7</u>; Swartz, K., Osborne, D. L., Dawson-Edwards, C., & Higgins, G. E. (2016). Policing Schools: Examining the Impact of Place Management Activities on School Violence. *American Journal of Criminal Justice 41*(3), pp. 465–483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-015-9306-6</u>; Javdani, 2019; Fisher, B., & Petrosino, A. (2022). *What a systematic review of 32 evaluations says about the impact of school-based law enforcement*. WestEd. <u>https://www.wested.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/JPRC_SBLE-Research-Brief_What-a-Systematic-Review-of-32-Evaluations.pdf</u>

⁶¹ Gottfredson, D. C., Crosse, S., Tang, Z., Bauer, E. L., Harmon, M. A., Hagen, C. A., & Greene, A. D. (2020). Effects of school resource officers on school crime and responses to school crime. *Criminology & Public Policy*, *19*(3), pp. 909–911; p. 927. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9133.12512</u>

⁶² Gottfredson, et al., 2020, p. 908; p. 911; pp. 928–989.

⁶³ Devlin, D. N., & Gottfredson, D. C. (2018). The roles of police officers in schools: Effects on the recording and reporting of crime. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, *16*(2), pp. 208–223. <u>doi.org/10.1177/1541204016680405</u>; Swartz et al., 2016.

⁶⁴ Sorensen, Lucy C., Acosta, M. A., Engberg, J., & Bushway, S. D. (2021). The thin blue line in schools: New evidence on schoolbased policing across the U.S. EdWorkingPaper: 21-476, pp. 4–5, p. 13, pp. 26–27. <u>https://www.edworkingpapers.com/ai21-476</u>

⁶⁵ Gottfredson et al., 2020.

⁶⁶ Owens, E. G. (2017). Testing the school-to-prison pipeline. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 36(1), 11–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.21954</u>

⁶⁷ See, for example, Gomez, M. (Updated 2021, February 16). L.A. school board cuts its police force and diverts funds for Black student achievement. *Los Angeles Times*. <u>https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2021-02-16/lausd-diverting-school-police-funds-support-black-students</u>; Kopsa, A. (2022, December 12). The city that kicked cops out of schools and tried restorative practices instead. *In These Times*. <u>https://inthesetimes.com/article/the-city-that-kicked-cops-out-of-schools-and-tried-restorative-practices-instead</u>; Peña, M. & Pomeroy, E. (2022, July 27). Chicago school board approves \$10.2 million contract for police officers for upcoming school year. *Chalkbeat Chicago*. <u>https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/7/27/23281617/chicago-public-schools-board-of-education-police-officers-whole-school-comprehensive-safety-plan</u>

⁵¹ Sorensen et al., 2021.

⁶⁸ Morton, N. (2022, October 19). Student protests prompted schools to remove police. Now some districts are bringing them back. *Hechinger Report*. <u>https://hechingerreport.org/student-protests-prompted-schools-to-remove-police-now-some-districts-are-bringing-them-back/</u>

⁶⁹ Rios, E. (November/December 2020). How Black Oaklanders finally expelled the school police. *Mother Jones*. <u>https://www.motherjones.com/crime-justice/2020/10/how-black-oaklanders-finally-expelled-the-school-police/</u>; Getachew, S. (March 11, 2021). Oakland eliminated its school police force–so what happens now? *KQED*. <u>https://www.kqed.org/arts/13893831/oakland-eliminated-its-school-police-force-so-what-happens-now</u>

⁷⁰ Morton, N. (2021, February 1). If schools don't overhaul discipline, "teachers will still be calling the police on our Black students." *Hechinger Report*. <u>https://hechingerreport.org/if-schools-dont-overhaul-discipline-teachers-will-still-be-calling-the-police-on-our-black-students-2/</u>

⁷¹ McBride, A. (2020, December 10). New safety plan maps the future of Oakland schools without a police department. *The Oaklandside*. <u>https://oaklandside.org/2020/12/10/new-safety-plan-maps-the-future-of-oakland-schools-without-a-police-department/</u>

⁷² McBride, A. (2022, October 17). After Rudsdale shooting, Oakland schools grapple with questions of safety. *The Oaklandside*. <u>https://oaklandside.org/2022/10/17/oakland-school-shooting-ousd-police-campus-safety/</u>

⁷³ McBride, A. (2021, December 27). The year Oakland schools reopened. *The Oaklandside*. <u>https://oaklandside.org/2021/12/27/2021-the-year-oakland-schools-reopened-covid/;</u> Trammell, K. J. (2022, May 11). *Superintendent Report*. Oakland Independent School District. <u>https://oaklandside.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/22-1117-Superintendents-Report-May-11-2022.pdf</u>.

⁷⁴ McBride, 2022, "After Rudsdale shooting."

⁷⁵ Faircloth, R. (2020, June 2). Minneapolis Public Schools terminates contract with police department over George Floyd's death. *Minneapolis Star Tribune*.

https://www.startribune.com/mpls-school-board-ends-contract-with-police-for-school-resource-officers/570967942/#1

⁷⁶ Janzer, C. (2022, August 3). What happened after Minneapolis removed police officers from schools. *Juvenile Justice Information Exchange*. <u>https://jiie.org/2022/08/03/what-happened-after-minneapolis-removed-police-officers-from-schools/</u></u>

⁷⁷ Minneapolis Public Schools. (Updated 2021–2022, Quarter 4). *Behavior and discipline: Student groups*. <u>https://insights.mpls</u>. <u>k12.mn.us/SchoolBoardPortal/behavior.html</u>

⁷⁸ Hand, M. (Updated 2021, October 15). Schools without police working well in Arlington: Board chair. *Patch*. <u>https://patch.com/virginia/arlington-va/schools-without-police-working-well-arlington-board-chair;</u> Arlington Public Schools. *APS and school resource officers*. <u>https://www.apsva.us/engage/schoolresourceofficer/#SROStatusUpdates</u>

⁷⁹ Memorandum of understanding between Arlington School Board and Arlington County Police Department. (2022, March 10). https://www.apsva.us/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/ACPD-APS-MOU-FINAL.pdf_

⁸⁰ Kopsa, 2022.

⁸¹ Henning, 2021, p. 124.

82 Henning, 2021, p. 131.

⁸³ Muller, S. (2013, September 27). The Obama administration funds police officers in schools. *MSNBC*. <u>https://www.msnbc.com/</u> the-last-word/the-obama-administration-funds-police-msna167721

⁸⁴ U.S. Department of Justice. (Updated 2021, January 8). *Department of Justice awards more than \$85.3 million in grants to address school violence*. <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/department-justice-awards-more-853-million-grants-address-school-violence</u>; Curran, F. C. (2020). *The expanding presence of law enforcement in Florida schools*. University of Florida Education Policy Research Center. <u>https://www.aclufl.org/sites/default/files/curran_-_the_expanding_presence_of_law_enforcement_in_florida_schools.pdf</u>

⁸⁵ Counseling not criminalization in schools act. S. 2125, 117th Congress, 1st Session. (2021, June 17). <u>https://www.congress.</u> gov/117/bills/s2125/BILLS-117s2125is.pdf

⁸⁶ French-Marcelin & Hinger, 2017, p. 12. <u>https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/aclu_bullies_in_blue_4_11_17_final.pdf</u>

⁸⁷ Buchanan, L., & Leatherby, L. (2022, June 22). Who stops a "bad guy with a gun"? *The New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> <u>com/interactive/2022/06/22/us/shootings-police-response-uvalde-buffalo.html</u>

⁸⁸ See, for example, Madfis, E. (2020). *How to stop rampage killing: Lessons from averted mass shootings and bombings.* Palgrave Macmillan. p. 123; Cox, J. W. & Rich, S. (Updated 2018, March 25). Scarred by school shootings. *The Washington Post.* <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/local/us-school-shootings-history/?itid=lk_inline_manual_47</u>

⁸⁹ Livingston, M. D., Rossheim, M. E., & Hall, K. S. (2019). A descriptive analysis of school and school shooter characteristics and the severity of school shootings in the United States, 1999–2018. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 64(6), 797–799. <u>https://</u> pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30833119/

⁹⁰ Peterson, J., Densley, J., & Erickson, G. (2021). Presence of armed school officials and fatal and non-fatal gunshot injuries during mass school shootings, United States, 1980–2019. *JAMA Network Open 4*(2). <u>doi.org/10.1001/jamanet-</u> workopen.2020.37394

⁹¹ Cox & Rich, 2018.

⁹² Vera Institute of Justice. (2021, August). Investing in evidence-based alternatives to policing: Creating supportive school environments. https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/alternatives-to-policing-school-safety-fact-sheet.pdf

⁹⁴ U.S. Department of Education. What is a threat assessment team? <u>https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/faq/what-threat-assessment-team</u>

⁹⁵ Institute of Education Sciences, National Center for Education Statistics. School survey on crime and safety, 2016: Table 36. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/ssocs/tables/all_2016_tab_36.asp</u>

⁹⁶ Texas State University Texas School Safety Center. *Behavioral threat assessment and management for educators and administrators.* 10.0 Encouraging reporting: Overcoming the bystander effect. <u>https://txssc.txstate.edu/tools/tam-toolkit/encour-</u> aging

⁹⁷ Cornell, D., & Maeng, J. (2020, August). *Student threat assessment as a safe and supportive prevention strategy: Final technical report.* Curry School of Education, University of Virginia., p. 5. <u>https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/255102.pdf</u>

⁹⁸ Cornell & Maeng, 2020, p. 17.

⁹⁹ Cornell & Maeng, 2020, pp. 18–19.

¹⁰⁰ Cornell & Maeng, 2020, p. 20.

¹⁰¹ University of Virginia School of Education and Human Development. *Threat assessment research*. <u>https://education.virginia.</u> <u>edu/threat-assessment-research</u>

¹⁰² National Institute of Justice. (2021, May 12). *Student threat assessment: Virginia study finds progress, areas to improve.* <u>https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/student-threat-assessment-virginia-study-finds-progress-areas-improve;</u> Cornell & Maeng, 2020, p. 3.

¹⁰³ Swetlitz, I. (2019, October 15). Who's the threat? Searchlight New Mexico. <u>https://searchlightnm.org/whos-the-threat/</u>

¹⁰⁴ U.S. Department of Education, *What is a threat assessment team?*

¹⁰⁵ National Disability Rights Network et al. (2022, February). *K-12 threat assessment process: Civil rights impacts*. <u>https://www.ndrn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/K-12-Threat-Assessment-Processes-Civil-Rights-Impacts-1.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁶ International Association of Chiefs of Police, Law Enforcement Policy Center. (2020, June). *School-police partnerships*, p. 3. <u>https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/School-Police%20Policy%20-%20FULL%2007092020.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁷ Durham County District Attorney's Office. *July 2019 progress report*. p. 10. <u>https://www.ncpolicywatch.com/wp-content/up-loads/2019/07/Durham-DAs-Office-July-2019-Progress-Report1.pdf</u>

¹⁰⁸ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations: Arrests, "Referred to law enforcement estimations." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>

¹⁰⁹ Mitchell, C., and Yerardi, J. (2021, October 15). *Underreporting undermines accountability about police and schools. The Center for Public Integrity.* <u>https://publicintegrity.org/inside-publici/newsletters/watchdog-newsletter/underreporting-police-schools-arrests/</u>

¹¹⁰ The Associated Press. (2021, October 20). *Tiny wrists in cuffs: How police use force against children*. <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/10/20/1047618263/tiny-wrists-in-cuffs-how-police-use-force-against-children</u>

¹¹¹ Buchanan, K.S., et al. (2021, January). *The science of justice: Seattle Police Department National Justice Database city report.* Center for Policing Equity. pp. 20–21. <u>https://spdblotter.seattle.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/11/2021/07/SPD_CityReport_Final_1.11.21-1.pdf</u>

¹¹² Goff, P. A., Jackson, M. C., Di Leone, B. A. L., Culotta, C. M., & DiTomasso, N. A. (2014). The essence of innocence: consequences of dehumanizing Black children. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 106*(4), pp. 526–545. <u>doi.org/10.1037/</u> <u>a0035663</u>

¹¹³ Goff et al., 2014.

¹¹⁴ Epstein, R., Blake, J. J., González, T. (2020). *Girlhood interrupted: The erasure of Black girls' childhood*. Georgetown Law Center on Poverty and Inequality. p. 8. <u>https://genderjusticeandopportunity.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/girlhood-interrupted.pdf</u>

¹¹⁵ Mitchell, C., Yerardi, J., & Ferriss, S. (2021, September 8). *When schools call police on kids*. The Center for Public Integrity. <u>https://publicintegrity.org/education/criminalizing-kids/police-in-schools-disparities/</u>

¹¹⁶ See, for example, Advancement Project. *Student code of conduct: Tips and examples*. <u>https://www.njjn.org/uploads/digital-library/AdvProject_Code-of-Conduct-Tips-Examples.pdf</u>

¹¹⁷ See, for example, Ohm, R. (Updated 2021, October 21). Portland school board approves policy defining role of police in schools. *The Portland Press Herald*. <u>https://www.pressherald.com/2021/10/20/portland-school-board-approves-policy-defining-role-of-police-in-schools/</u>

¹¹⁸ See, for example, Nebraska Rev. Stat. § 79-293 (2018); Arkansas Code § 6-17-113 (2019); California Educ. Code § 48902; Kansas Stat. § 72-6143 (2017); Georgia Code § 20-2-1184 (2015); or New Jersey Statutes § 18A:37-2.3.

¹¹⁹ Toledo, Ohio, Mun. Code § 537.16 (2014)

¹²⁰ See, for example, Alabama Code 1975 § 16-1-24.1; Hawaii Rev. Stat. § 302A-1002; Iowa Code § 280.24; or Virginia Code § 22.1-279.3:1 (2022)

121 105 ILCS 5/26-12 § 26-12 (2019).

¹²² Masterson, M. (2021, June 22). *New CPS conduct policy outlines how school administrators should deal with police*. WWTW. https://news.wttw.com/2021/06/22/new-cps-conduct-policy-outlines-how-school-administrators-should-deal-police

¹²³ Va. Code § 18.2-415(D) (2020). ("The provisions of this section shall not apply to any elementary or secondary school student if the disorderly conduct occurred on the property of any elementary or secondary school, on a school bus...").

¹²⁴ Maryland State Department of Education. (2019). *Maryland Public Schools Arrest Data: School Year 2017-2018*. <u>https://marylandpublicschools.org/about/Documents/DSFSS/SSSP/StudentArrest/MarylandPublicSchoolsArrestDataSY20172018.pdf</u>

¹²⁵ See, for example, Balfanz, R. & Byrnes, V. (2012, May). *The importance of being in school: A report on absenteeism in the nation's public schools.* Johns Hopkins University Center for Social Organization of Schools. <u>https://new.every1graduates.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/FINALChronicAbsenteeismReport_May16.pdf;</u> Baker, M. L., Sigmon, J. N., & Nugent, M. E. (2001, September). *Truancy reduction: Keeping students in school.* U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. <u>https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/188947.pdf</u>

¹²⁶ Thomas, G. (2011). *Truancy in Washington State: Trends, student characteristics, and the impact of receiving a truancy petition.* Washington State Center for Court Research. . p. 3. <u>https://www.courts.wa.gov/subsite/wsccr/docs/TruancyEvalReport.pdf</u>

¹²⁷ Rovner, J. (2014, May 1). *Disproportionate minority contact in the juvenile justice system*. The Sentencing Project, p. 3. <u>https://www.sentencingproject.org/app/uploads/2022/10/Disproportionate-Minority-Contact-in-the-Juvenile-Justice-System.pdf;</u> Woolard, A., Deane, R., & Ellis, S. (2019, October). *Decriminalizing childhood: Ending school-based arrest for disorderly conduct*. Legal Aid Justice Center. <u>https://www.justice4all.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/LAJC-DC-policy-brief-FINAL.pdf</u>

¹²⁸ Wilson, D. B., Gill, C., Olaghere, A., & McClure, D. (2016). Juvenile Curfew Effects on Criminal Behavior and Victimization: A Systematic Review. *Campbell Systematic Reviews*, 12(1), 1–97. <u>https://doi.org/10.4073/csr.2016.3</u>

¹²⁹ Rovner, 2014, 3p.

¹³⁰ The Council of State Governments Justice Center. (2022). *Breaking the rules: Rethinking condition setting and enforcement in juvenile probation*. <u>https://projects.csgjusticecenter.org/breaking-the-rules/50-state-findings/</u>

¹³¹ Madigan, S., Ly, A., Rash, C. L., Van Ouytsel, J., & Temple, J. R. (2018). Prevalence of multiple forms of sexting behavior among youth: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 172(4), pp. 327–335. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.5314</u>

¹³² Strasburger, V. C., Zimmerman, H., Temple, J. R., & Madigan, S. (2019). Teenagers, sexting, and the law. *Pediatrics*, 143(5). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2018-3183

¹³³ Strasburger et al., 2019.

¹³⁴ U.S. Department of Education, Readiness and Emergency Management for Schools Technical Assistance Center. *Cyber safety considerations for K-12 schools and school districts.* (2017). <u>https://rems.ed.gov/docs/Cyber_Safety_K-12_Fact_Sheet_508C.</u> pdf

¹³⁵ U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Services, National Center for Education Statistics. *Digest of Education Statistics:* Table 233.50. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/dt21_233.50.asp</u>

¹³⁶ U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Services, National Center for Education Statistics. (Updated 2022, May). *Safety and security practices at public schools*. <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/a19/school-reported-safety-practices?tid=200</u>

¹³⁷ For example, acquisition alone of 32 cameras and video analytics would cost approximately \$150,000 to \$160,000. Johns Hopkins University Applied Physics Laboratory. (2016, October). *A comprehensive report on school safety technology*. p. 8-15. https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/250274.pdf

¹³⁸ Singer, N. (2022, June 26). Schools are spending billions on high-tech defense for mass shootings. *The New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/26/business/school-safety-technology.html</u>

¹³⁹ Johns Hopkins University Applied Physics Laboratory, 2016, p. ES-12.

¹⁴⁰ Gastic, B. (2011). Metal detectors and feeling safe at school. *Education and Urban Society, 43*(4), pp. 486–498. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124510380717</u>; Schildkraut, J., & Grogan, K. (2019). Are metal detectors effective at making schools safer? WestEd Justice & Prevention Research Center.

https://cdpsdocs.state.co.us/ccjj/Resources/Ref/2019_MetalDetectorsSchools.pdf; Johnson, S. L., Bottiani, J., Waasdorp, T. E., & Bradshaw, C. P. (2018). Surveillance or safekeeping? How school security officer and camera presence influence students' perceptions of safety, equity, and support. *Journal of Adolescent Health 63*(6), pp. 732–738. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30197197

¹⁴¹ Servoss, T. J., & Finn, J. D. (2014). School security: For whom and with what results? *Leadership and Policy in Schools, 13*(1), pp. 61–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15700763.2014.890734</u>

¹⁴² Servoss & Finn, 2014, p. 75, p. 83.

¹⁴³ Johnson, O., & Jabbari, J. F. (2021, April 11). *Study snapshot: The infrastructure of social control: A multi-level counterfactual analysis of surveillance, punishment, achievement, and persistence* [Press release]. American Educational Research Association. <u>https://www.aera.net/Newsroom/Study-Snapshot-The-Infrastructure-of-Social-Control-A-Multi-Level-Counterfactual-Analysis-of-Surveillance-Punishment-Achievement-and-Persistence</u>

¹⁴⁴ Madfis, 2020, pp. 122–123, p. 141.

¹⁴⁵ Madfis, 2020, pp. 122–123, p. 141.

¹⁴⁶ National Treasury Employees Union v. Von Raab (1989).

¹⁴⁷ Board of Education v. Earls, 122 S.Ct. 2559 (2002). The Supreme Court found constitutional an Oklahoma school policy mandating random drug testing for students who participate in competitive, nonathletic extracurricular activities. Reversing a federal court ruling, the majority for the 5-4 Court held that the policy was "a reasonably effective means of addressing the school district's legitimate concerns in preventing, deterring and detecting drug use." Dissenting, Justice Ginsberg argued, "The particular testing program upheld . . . is not reasonable, it is capricious, even perverse."

¹⁴⁸ Drug Policy Alliance. (2021). *Report: The war on drugs meets education*, p. 4. <u>https://uprootingthedrugwar.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/uprooting_report_PDF_education_02.05.21-final.pdf</u>

¹⁴⁹ Drug Policy Alliance, 2021, p. 4.

¹⁵⁰ Levy, S., Schizer, M., & Committee on Substance Abuse of American Academy of Pediatrics (Levy, S., Ammerman, S. D., Gonzalez, P. K., Ryan, S. A., Siqueira, S. M., & Smith, V. C.). (2015, April) Adolescent drug testing policies in schools. *Pediatrics*, 135(4), pp. 782–783, <u>https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/135/4/782</u>

¹⁵¹ Goldberg, L., Elliot, D. L., MacKinnon, D. P., Moe, E. L., Kuehl, K. S., Yoon, M., Taylor, A., & Williams, J. (2007). Outcomes of a prospective trial of student-athlete drug testing: the Student Athlete Testing Using Random Notification (SATURN) study. *Journal of Adolescent Health, 41*(5), pp. 421–429. <u>https://www.jahonline.org/article/S1054-139X(07)00323-0/pdf;</u> DuPont, R. L., Merlo, L. J., Arria, A. M., & Shea, C. L. (2013). Random student drug testing as a school-based drug prevention strategy. Addiction, 108(5), pp. 839–845. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03978.x</u>

¹⁵² Florida Department of Juvenile Justice. *Delinquency in Florida's schools: FY 2017-18 through FY 2021-22, Map: "Statewide school related felony & misdemeanor arrests."* <u>https://www.djj.state.fl.us/research/reports-and-data/interactive-data-reports/delinquency-in-schools/school-delinquency-profile</u>

¹⁵³ Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, School and District Profiles. 2021–22 Student discipline data report, all offenses – all students, Illegal substances. <u>https://profiles.doe.mass.edu/statereport/ssdr.aspx</u>

¹⁵⁴ James, D. (2021, May 13). The police dog who cried drugs at every traffic stop. *Reason*. <u>https://reason.com/2021/05/13/the-police-dog-who-cried-drugs-at-every-traffic-stop/</u>

¹⁵⁵ Jezierski, T., Adamkiewicz, E., Walczak, M., Sobczyńska, M., Górecka-Bruzda, A., Ensminger, J., & Papet, E. (2014). Efficacy of drug detection by fully trained police dogs varies by breed, training level, type of drug and search environment. *Forensic Science International*, 237, pp.112–118, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Le-Papet/publication/260841118_Efficacy_of_</u> <u>drug_detection_by_fully-trained_police_dogs_varies_by_breed_training_level_type_of_drug_and_search_environment/</u> <u>links/5c96615792851cf0ae93e6da/Efficacy-of-drug-detection-by-fully-trained-police-dogs-varies-by-breed-training-level-</u> <u>type-of-drug-and-search-environment.pdf</u>

¹⁵⁶ Lit, L., Schweitzer, J. B., & Oberbauer, A. M. (2011). Handler beliefs affect scent detection dog outcomes. *Animal Cognition*, 14(3), pp. 387–394. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10071-010-0373-2</u>

¹⁵⁷ De La Rosa, S. (2019, May 28). Critics question effectiveness of drug-sniffing K-9s at school. *K-12 Dive*. <u>https://www.k12dive</u>. <u>com/news/critics-question-effectiveness-of-drug-sniffing-k-9s-at-school/555611/</u>.

¹⁵⁸ Harris, S. K., Csémy, L., Sherritt, L., Starostova, O., Van Hook, S., Johnson, J., Boulter, S., Brooks, T., Carey, P., Kossack, R., Kulig, J. W., Van Vranken, N., & Knight, J. R. (2012). Computer-facilitated substance use screening and brief advice for teens in primary care: An international trial I. *Pediatrics*, 129(6), pp. 1072–1082. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-1624</u>

¹⁵⁹ Harris et al., 2012.

¹⁶⁰ Harwell, D. (2018, June 7). Unproven facial-recognition companies target schools, promising an end to shootings. *The Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/unproven-facial-recognition-companies-target-schools-promising-an-end-to-shootings/2018/06/07/1e9e6d52-68db-11e8-9e38-24e693b38637_story.html</u>

¹⁶¹ Coyle, S., & Curr, J., III (2018, June 20). *New York school district seeks facial recognition cameras for public schools.* ACLU. https://www.aclu.org/blog/privacy-technology/surveillance-technologies/new-york-school-district-seeks-facialrecognition?redirect=blog/privacy-technology/surveillance-technologies/facial-recognition-cameras-do-not-belong-schools

¹⁶² Fussell, S. (2018, March 16). Schools are spending millions on high-tech surveillance for kids. *Gizmodo*. <u>https://gizmodo.com/</u> <u>schools-are-spending-millions-on-high-tech-surveillance-1823811050</u> (for example, the Magnolia School Board in Arkansas approved nearly \$300,000 for cameras at two schools in 2018).

¹⁶³ Buolamwini, J., & Gebru, T. (2018). Gender shades: Intersectional accuracy disparities in commercial gender classification. *Proceedings of Machine Learning Research, 81*, pp. 1–15. <u>http://proceedings.mlr.press/v81/buolamwini18a/buolamwini18a.pdf;</u> Massachusetts Institute of Technology Media Lab and Center for Civic Media. (2018). *Gender shades*. <u>http://gendershades.org/overview.html</u>

¹⁶⁴ Harwell, D. (2018, June 7). Unproven facial-recognition companies target schools, promising an end to shootings. *The Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/unproven-facial-recognition-companies-target-schools-promising-an-end-to-shootings/2018/06/07/1e9e6d52-68db-11e8-9e38-24e693b38637_story.html</u>

¹⁶⁵ Coyle & Curr, 2019.

¹⁶⁶ Dennon, A. (2021, November 10). Students on school-issued devices are under constant surveillance. *Best Colleges*. <u>https://</u>www.bestcolleges.com/news/analysis/2021/10/01/students-on-school-devices-under-constant-surveillance/

¹⁶⁷ Hankerson, D. L., Venzke, C., Laird, E., Grant-Chapman, H., & Thakur, D. (2021, September). *Online and observed: Student privacy implications of school-issued devices and student activity monitoring software*. Center for Democracy & Technology. <u>https://cdt.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Online-and-Observed-Student-Privacy-Implications-of-School-Issued-Devices-and-Student-Activity-Monitoring-Software.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁸ Dennon, 2021.

¹⁶⁹ Crispin, J. (2021, October 11). US schools gave kids laptops during the pandemic: Then they spied on them. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/oct/11/us-students-digital-surveillance-schools ¹⁷⁰ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations, Discipline: "One or more out of school suspension" and "Expulsions with and without educational services." <u>https://</u> ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018

¹⁷¹ Noltemeyer, A. L., Ward, R. M., & Mcloughlin, C. (2015). Relationship between school suspension and student outcomes: A meta-analysis. *School Psychology Review, 44*(2), p. 225, p. 234. <u>https://edsource.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Noltemey-er_Ward_2015_Meta-Analysis.pdf</u>

¹⁷² Noltemeyer et al., 2015, p. 226, p. 234.

¹⁷³ Fabelo, T., Thompson, M., Plotkin, J. D., Carmichael, D., Marchbanks, M. P., & Booth, E. A. (2011, July). Breaking schools' rules: A statewide study of how school discipline relates to students' success and juvenile justice involvement. The Council of State Governments Justice Center, p. 61. <u>https://ppri.tamu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Breaking_Schools_Rules.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁴ McGlynn-Wright et al., 2022.

¹⁷⁵ Camera, L. (2020, October 13). School suspension data show glaring disparities in discipline by race. *U.S. News*. <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/education-news/articles/2020-10-13/school-suspension-data-shows-glaring-disparities-in-discipline-by-race</u>; Rafa, A. (2019). *The status of school discipline in state policy*. Education Commission of the States. p. 2, <u>https://www.ecs.org/wp-content/uploads/The-Status-of-School-Discipline-in-State-Policy.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁶ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations: Student enrollment, "Preschool enrollment"; and Discipline, "Preschool discipline," "Preschool expulsions," and "Preschool out-of-school suspension[s]" <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>

¹⁷⁷ Balfanz, R., byrnes, v., & Fox, J. Sent Home and Put Off-Track: The Antecedents, Disproportionalities, and Consequences of Being Suspended in the Ninth Grade. *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk,* 5(2), p. 8. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1188519.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁸ Moore, K., Stratford, B., Caal, S., Hanson, C., Hickman, S., Temkin, D., Schmitz, H., Thompson, J., Horton, S., & Shaw, A. (Updated 2015, February). *Preventing violence: A review of research, evaluation, gaps, and opportunities.* Child Trends. p. 63. <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/fwvcorp/wp-content/uploads/20160121112511/Preventing-Violence_Full-Report.pdf</u>

¹⁷⁹ National Center on Safe Supportive Learning Environments (2018). *School climate improvement resource package: Quick guide on making school climate improvements, Second edition.* p. 1 <u>https://safesupportivelearning.ed.gov/sites/default/files/</u><u>SCIRP/NCSSLE_SCIRP_QuickGuide508%20gdc.pdf</u>

¹⁸⁰ National Center on Safe Supportive Learning Environments, 2018.

¹⁸¹ Reaves, S., McMahon, S. D., Duffy, S. N., & Ruiz, L. (2018). The test of time: A meta-analytic review of the relation between school climate and problem behavior. *Aggression and Violent Behavior, 39*, 100–108. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S135917891630129X?via%3Dihub;</u> Bradshaw, C. P., Cohen, J., Espelage, D. L., & Nation, M. (2021). Addressing school safety through comprehensive school climate approaches. *School Psychology Review, 50*(2–3), 221–236. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/2372966X.2021.1926321</u>: "Together, these meta-analytic studies and other findings (e.g., Thapa et al., 2013) provide compelling evidence that school climate, including institutional environment, is an important correlate of various indicators of school violence and problem behaviors."

¹⁸² McNeely, C. A., Nonnemaker, J. M., & Blum, R. W. (2002, April). Promoting school connectedness: School Connectedness: Evidence from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health, *Journal of School Health, 72*(4), pp. 138–146. <u>https://jhu.pure.elsevier.com/en/publications/promoting-school-connectedness-evidence-from-the-national-longitu-3</u>

¹⁸³ Reginal, T. (2021, January). *Providing better support to students of color: The importance of school climate, belonging, and well-being.* Urban Institute. p. 2. <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/103465/providing-better-support-to-students-of-color_0.pdf</u>

¹⁸⁴ McNeely et al., 2002; Reaves et al., 2018; Steinberg, M. P., Allensworth, E., & Johnson, D. W. (2011, May). Student and teacher safety in Chicago public schools: The roles of community context and school social organization. Consortium on Chicago School Research at the University of Chicago Urban Education Institute, p. 47. <u>https://consortium.uchicago.edu/sites/default/files/2018-10/SAFETY%20IN%20CPS.pdf</u>

¹⁸⁵ Kang-Brown, J., Trone, J., Fratello, J., & Daftary-Kapur, T. (2013, December). *A generation later: What we've learned about zero tolerance in schools.* Vera Institute of Justice. <u>https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/zero-tolerance-in-schools-policy-brief.pdf</u>

¹⁸⁶ Advancement Project. (2000). *Opportunities suspended: The devastating consequences of zero tolerance and school discipline*. pp. I-1–I-6. <u>https://civilrightsproject.ucla.edu/research/k-12-education/school-discipline/opportunities-suspended-the-devastating-consequences-of-zero-tolerance-and-school-discipline-policies/crp-opportunities-suspended-zero-tolerance-ance-2000.pdf</u>

¹⁸⁷ Cauchon, D. (Updated 1999, April 13). Zero-tolerance policies lack flexibility. USA Today. <u>https://usatoday30.usatoday.com/</u>educate/ednews3.htm

¹⁸⁸ González, T. (2015). Socializing schools: Addressing racial disparities in discipline through restorative justice [SSRN Scholarly Paper], p. 2. <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2728960</u>; Curran, F. C. (2016). Estimating the effect of state zero tolerance laws on exclusionary discipline, racial discipline gaps, and student behavior. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis, 38*(4), pp. 647–668. <u>https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373716652728</u>

¹⁸⁹ Education Commission of the States. *State education policy tracking resource*. <u>https://www.ecs.org/state-education-policy-tracking/</u>; Education Commission of the States. *State legislation: By state*. <u>https://www.ecs.org/state-legislation-by-state/</u>

¹⁹⁰ Rafa, A. (2019). *The status of school discipline in state policy*. Education Commission of the States. p. 4, <u>https://www.ecs.org/</u>wp-content/uploads/The-Status-of-School-Discipline-in-State-Policy.pdf

¹⁹¹ Leung-Gagné, M., McCombs, J., Scott, C., & Losen, D. J. (2022, September 30). *Pushed out: Trends and disparities in out-of-school suspension*. Learning Policy Institute. <u>https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/crdc-school-suspension-report</u>

¹⁹³ Steed, H., Martinez, M., Gabriel, A., & Harper, K. (2022, March 10). *By using vague language to define misconduct, many states put children at risk for unfair disciplinary action.* Child Trends. <u>https://www.childtrends.org/publications/by-using-vague-language-to-define-misconduct-many-states-put-children-at-risk-for-unfair-disciplinary-action</u>

¹⁹⁴ Protecting our students in schools act of 2021. S. 2029, 117th Congress, 1st Session. (2021, June 10). <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/2029/text</u>

¹⁹⁵ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection (2021). 2017-18 state and national estimations, Discipline: "Corporal punishment." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>

¹⁹⁶ End Corporal Punishment. Corporal punishment in schools. <u>https://endcorporalpunishment.org/schools/</u>

¹⁹⁷ Caron, C. (2018, December 13). In 19 states, it's still legal to spank children in public schools. *The New York Times*. <u>https://</u>www.nytimes.com/2018/12/13/us/corporal-punishment-school-tennessee.html

¹⁹⁸ Sege, R. D., Siegel, B. S., Council on Child Abuse and Neglect, Committee on Psychosocial Aspects of Child and Family Health, Flaherty, E. G., Gavril, A. R., Idzerda, S. M., Laskey, A., Legano, L. A., Leventhal, J. M., Lukefahr, J. L., Yogman, M. W., Baum, R., Gambon, T. B., Lavin, A., Mattson, G., Montiel-Esparza, R., & Wissow, L. S. (2018). Effective discipline to raise healthy children. *Pediatrics*, 142(6). <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2018-3112</u>

¹⁹⁹ Sege et al., 2018.

²⁰⁰ Ingraham v. Wright, 430 U.S. 651 (1977).

²⁰¹ Levenson, M. (2022, August 27). Paddling makes a comeback in a Missouri school district. *The New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/08/27/us/corporal-punishment-schools.html</u>

²⁰² Gershoff, E. T., & Font, S. A. (2016). Corporal punishment in U.S. public schools: Prevalence, disparities in use, and status in state and federal policy. *Social Policy Report, 30*(1), pp. 1–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2379-3988.2016.tb00086.x</u>

²⁰³ Civil Rights Data Collection, 2021, Discipline: "Corporal punishment."

²⁰⁴ Cardona, M. A. (2023, March 24). *Key policy letters signed by the education secretary or deputy secretary*. U.S. Department of Education. <u>https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/secletter/230324.html#fn20</u>

²⁰⁵ Startz, D. (2016, January 14). Schools, black children, and corporal punishment. Brookings Institute. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2016/01/14/schools-black-children-and-corporal-punishment/;</u> Startz, D. (2022, January 14). Corporal punishment, schools and race: An update. Brookings Institute. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalk-board/2022/01/14/corporal-punishment-schools-and-race-an-update/</u>

²⁰⁶ Startz, 2016.

²⁰⁷ T. C. A. § 49-6-4103 (2018)

208 LSA-R.S. 17:416.1 (2017)

²⁰⁹ Caron, 2018.

²¹⁰ T. C. A. § 49-6-4108 (2018)

²¹¹ Michaels, W. (2018, October 18). Graham County Schools End Corporal Punishment. *North Carolina Public Radio*. <u>https://</u>www.wunc.org/education/2018-10-18/graham-county-schools-end-corporal-punishment#stream/0

²¹² The Council of Parent Attorneys and Advocates. End seclusion and prevent restraint in schools. <u>https://www.copaa.org/page/RestSeclusion;</u> National Disability Rights Network. (2022, February). *Restraint and seclusion: Federal policy update.* <u>https://www.ndrn.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Restraint-and-Seclusion-White-Paper-AC-020222.pdf</u>

²¹³ The Council of Parent Attorneys and Advocates. (2020). *The crisis of trauma and abuse in our nation's schools*, p. 8. <u>https://</u>cdn.ymaws.com/www.copaa.org/resource/resmgr/docs/2020_docs/restraint_and_seclusion_pape.pdf

²¹⁴ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection (2021). *2017-18 state and national estimations*, Restraint and seclusion: "Mechanical restraint IDEA/Non IDEA," "Physical restraint IDEA/Non IDEA," and "Seclusion IDEA/Non IDEA." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/estimations/2017-2018</u>.

²¹⁵ U.S. Government Accountability Office. (Updated 2019, July 11). *K-12 education: Education should take immediate action to address restraint and seclusion data*. <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-551r</u>

²¹⁶ Civil Rights Data Collection, 2021, "Mechanical restraint IDEA/Non IDEA," "Physical restraint IDEA/Non IDEA," and "Seclusion IDEA/Non IDEA."

²¹⁷ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection (2021). *2017-18 state and national estimations*, Student enrollment: "Enrollment"; and Restraint and seclusion: "Seclusion IDEA/Non IDEA." <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/esti-</u> mations/2017-2018

²¹⁸ Civil Rights Data Collection, 2021, "Seclusion IDEA/Non IDEA."

²¹⁹ Cohen, J. S. & Richards, J. S. (2020, November 19). National ban on school use of seclusion and restraint of students introduced in Congress. *ProPublica*. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/national-ban-on-school-use-of-seclusion-and-restraint-of-</u> students-introduced-in-congress ²²¹ National Center on Safe Supportive Learning Environments. *School climate improvement*. <u>https://safesupportivelearning.</u>ed.gov/school-climate-improvement.

²²² Nickerson, A. B. (2018, October 1). *Can SEL reduce school violence*? ASCD. <u>https://www.ascd.org/el/articles/can-sel-reduce-school-violence</u>; Durlak, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., & Schellinger, K. B. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: A meta-analysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child Development, 82*(1), pp. 405–432. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x</u>

²²³ Jones, D. E., Greenberg, M., & Crowley, M. (2015). Early social-emotional functioning and public health: The relationship between kindergarten social competence and future wellness. *American Journal of Public Health, 105*(11), pp. 2283–2290. <u>https://</u> <u>doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2015.30263</u>

²²⁴ Fronius, T., Persson, H., Guckenburg, S., Hurley, N., & Petrosino, A. (2016, February). Restorative justice in U.S. schools: A research review. WestEd Justice & Prevention Research Center, p. 19. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED596786.pdf</u>

²²⁵ School Based Diversion Initiative. About us. <u>https://www.ctsbdi.org/about-us/</u>

²²⁶ School Based Diversion Initiative. (2022). Core components of SBDI. <u>https://www.ctsbdi.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/</u> CHDI_SBDI_One-Pager_Infographicupdated-logos_2022.pdf

²²⁷ González, 2015, p. 1.

²²⁸ González, 2015, p. 3.

²²⁹ González, 2015, p. 4.

²³⁰ González, 2015, p. 2.

²³¹ Fronius et al., 2016, p. 2.

²³² González, 2015, p. 2.

²³³ González, 2015, p. 6.

²³⁴ Jain, S., Bassey, H, Brown, M. A., & Kalra, P. (2014, September). Restorative justice in Oakland schools: Implementation and impacts. Oakland Unified School District, p. vi. <u>https://www.ousd.org/cms/lib07/CA01001176/Centricity/Domain/134/OUSD-RJ%20Report%20revised%20Final.pdf</u>

²³⁵ Rafa, A. (2019, January). *The status of school discipline in state policy*. Education Commission of the States, p. 5, <u>https://</u>www.ecs.org/wp-content/uploads/The-Status-of-School-Discipline-in-State-Policy.pdf

²³⁶ Collaborative for Academic, Social, and Emotional Learning (CASEL). *Fundamentals of SEL*. <u>https://casel.org/fundamentals-of-sel/</u>

²³⁷ Futures Without Violence. (2014, October 30). *Incorporating a trauma-informed approach to social emotional learning in diverse community settings* [Webinar]. <u>https://www.futureswithoutviolence.org/incorporating-a-trauma-informed-approach-to-social-emotional-learning-in-diverse-community-settings/</u>

²³⁸ Healthy Students Promising Futures. (2020). Increasing Access to Services and Supports for Trauma-Informed Schools in California, p. 3. http://healthystudentspromisingfutures.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/HSPFTraumaCS_Final.pdf

²³⁹ The National Child Traumatic Stress Network. Creating, supporting, and sustaining trauma-informed schools: A system framework, pp. 1–3. <u>https://www.nctsn.org/sites/default/files/resources//creating_supporting_sustaining_trauma_informed_</u> schools_a_systems_framework.pdf

²⁴⁰ Durlak et al., 2011.

²⁴¹ Mahoney, J. L, Durlak, J. A., & Weissberg, R. P. (2018, November 26). An update on social and emotional learning outcome research. *Kappan.* https://kappanonline.org/social-emotional-learning-outcome-research-mahoney-durlak-weissberg/

²⁴² Clarke, A., Sorgenfrei, M., Mulcahy, J., Davie, P., Friedrich, C., & McBride, T. (2021, July). *Adolescent mental health: A systematic review on the effectiveness of school-based interventions*. Early Intervention Foundation. <u>https://www.eif.org.uk/report/</u>adolescent-mental-health-a-systematic-review-on-the-effectiveness-of-school-based-interventions

²⁴³ Herrenkohl, T. I., Hong, S., & Verbrugge, B. (2019). Trauma-informed programs based in schools: Linking concepts to practices and assessing the evidence. *American Journal of Community Psychology, 64*(3–4), pp. 373–388. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/</u> ajcp.12362

²⁴⁴ Dorado, J. S., Martinez, M., McArthur, L. E., & Leibovitz, T. (2016). Healthy Environments and Response to Trauma in Schools (HEARTS): A whole-school, multi-level, prevention and intervention program for creating trauma-informed, safe and supportive schools. *School Mental Health*, 8(1), p. 171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-016-9177-0</u>

²⁴⁵ Whitaker et al., 2019, p. 11.

²⁴⁶ Greenberg, M. T., Weissberg, R. P., O'Brien, M. U., Zins, J. E., Fredericks, L., Resnik, H., & Elias, M. J. (2003). Enhancing school-based prevention and youth development through coordinated social, emotional, and academic learning. *American Psychologist*, 58(6–7), pp. 468-470. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/12971193/</u>

²⁴⁷ Bruns, E. J., Walrath, C., Glass-Siegel, M., & Weist, M. D. (2004). School-based mental health services in Baltimore: Association with school climate and special education referrals. *Behavior Modification, 28*(4), pp. 491–512. <u>https://journals.sagepub.</u> com/doi/abs/10.1177/0145445503259524

²⁴⁸ Jennings, J., Pearson, G., & Harris, M. (2000). Implementing and maintaining school-based mental health services in a large, urban school district. *Journal of School Health*, *70*(5), pp. 201–205.

²⁴⁹ Lehr, C. A., Johnson, D. R., Bremer, C. D., Cosio, A., & Thompson, M. (2004, May). *Essential tools: Increasing rates of school completion: Moving from policy and research to practice*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota, The College of Education & Human Development, National Center on Secondary Education and Transition. <u>http://www.ncset.org/publications/essential-tools/dropout/dropout.pdf</u>

²⁵⁰ Whitaker et al., 2019, pp. 4–5, 19, 22.

²⁵¹ American Academy of Pediatrics. *AAP-AACAP-CHA declaration of a national emergency in child and adolescent mental health.* (Updated 2021, October 19). <u>https://www.aap.org/en/advocacy/child-and-adolescent-healthy-mental-development/aap-aacap-cha-declaration-of-a-national-emergency-in-child-and-adolescent-mental-health/</u>

²⁵² National Association of Social Workers. (2021, June 17). NASW apologizes for racist practices in American social work [Press release]. <u>socialworkers.org/News/News-Releases/ID/2331/NASW-apologizes-for-racist-practices-in-American-social-work</u>; American Psychological Association. (2021, October). *Frequently asked questions*. <u>apa.org/about/apa/addressing-racism/</u> <u>frequently-asked-questions#resolutions</u>

²⁵³ Minoff, E. (2018, October). *Entangled roots: The role of race in policies that separate families*. Center for the Study of Social Policy, pp. 16–19. <u>cssp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/CSSP-Entangled-Roots.pdf</u>

²⁵⁴ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Children's Bureau. (2019). *Mandatory reporters of child abuse and neglect* pp. 2–3. <u>https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/manda.</u> pdf#page=5&view=Summaries%20of%20State%20laws

²⁵⁵ Eastern Michigan University. (2021, October 25). Trauma-Informed Teaching in the SPED Classroom. <u>https://online.emich.edu/degrees/edu/masters-of-arts/teaching-special-education/trauma-informed-teaching-in-sped-classroom/;</u> National Center for Learning Disabilities. (2020). Significant disproportionality in special education: Current trends and actions for impact. pp. 5–6. <u>https://www.ncld.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/2020-NCLD-Disproportionality_Trends-and-Actions-for-Impact_Fl-NAL-1.pdf</u>

²⁵⁶ U.S. Department of Education, Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services. (2022, January). 43rd annual report to Congress on the implementation of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, 2021. p. xxvi. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/full-text/ED616723.pdf</u>

²⁵⁷ Losen, D., Hodson, C., Ee, J., & Martinez, T. (2014). Disturbing inequities: Exploring the relationship between racial disparities in special education identification and discipline. *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk*, 5(2). <u>https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/childrenatrisk/vol5/iss2/15/</u>

²⁵⁸ National Center for Learning Disabilities, 2020, pp. 5–6.

²⁵⁹ National Center for Learning Disabilities. (2017, January 27). *Our research: Social, emotional and behavioral challenges.* <u>https://www.ncld.org/research/state-of-learning-disabilities/social-emotional-and-behavioral-challenges/</u>

²⁶⁰ National Center for Learning Disabilities, 2020, p. 4, p. 10

²⁶¹ Hernandez, D. J. (2011, April). Double jeopardy: How third-grade reading skills and poverty influence high school graduation. The Annie E. Casey Foundation, pp. 3–4. <u>https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED518818.pdf</u>

²⁶² Wexler, N. (2020, June 6). *How "reading instruction" fails Black and Brown children*. Forbes. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/</u> nataliewexler/2020/06/06/how-reading-instruction-fails-black-and-brown-children/?sh=6b89be4b4ebe.

²⁶³ Toldson, I. A., McGee, T., & Lemmons, B. P. (2015). Reducing suspensions by improving academic engagement among school-age Black males. In Losen, D. (Ed.), *Closing the school discipline gap: Equitable remedies for excessive exclusion*, p. 111. Teachers College Press.

²⁶⁴ Salinger, T., Alexander, F., Endo, A., & Behring, R. (2020). *Science-based elements of early literacy programs*. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt. <u>https://www.hmhco.com/research/science-based-elements-of-effective-early-literacy-programs</u>

²⁶⁵ The White House. (2022, July 5). *Fact Sheet: Biden-Harris administration launches national effort to support student success.* <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/07/05/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-launches-national-effort-to-support-student-success/</u>

²⁶⁶ U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Civil Rights Data Collection. (2023, January). *Referrals to law enforcement and school-related arrests in U.S. public schools*. <u>https://ocrdata.ed.gov/assets/downloads/Referrals_and_Arrests_Part5.</u> <u>pdf</u>

²⁶⁷ Mitchell & Yerardi, 2021.

²⁶⁸ Mitchell & Yerardi, 2021.

²⁶⁹ Whittenberg et al., 2022, p. 4.



POLICINGEQUITY.ORG